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WEDNESDAY, MAY 24, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
JO a.m., in room 301, Senate Office Building, Senator Duncan U.
Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Glass, Barkley, Costigan,
Townsend, and Couzens.

Present also: Senators Bulkley, Gore, Eeynolds, Byrnes, Bank-
head, McAdoo, Adams, Goldsborough, Kean, and Steiwer.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, and James B. McDonough, Jr., associate
counsel to the committee. John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan
& Co., Randall J. LeBoeuf, Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for
the United Corporation and for George H. Howard, president of the
United Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order. Every-
body will be seated. Let there be quiet in the room. Mr. Pecora,
call your next witness.

Mr. PECORA. Will Mr. Morgan resume the stand, please?

TESTIMONY OF J. P. MOKGAN—Eesumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, in the course of your examination on
yesterday you were asked certain questions as to whether or not
your firm had made any loans to individuals who were officers or
directors of commercial banks. And a list was shown yoii contain-
ing the names, or said to contain the names of such individuals. I t
was then suggested that the matter of receiving this list in evidence
and spreading it upon the record of the committee be referred to an
executive session of the committee, which was held, and the com-
mittee decided to receive the list. Will you kindly look at that list
and see if you can identify it as a true and complete list of all names
of individuals who were officers or directors of banks, and who
received loans from J. P. Morgan & Co., or Drexel & Co., during
the 5-year period from January 1, 1927, to December 31, 1931.

Mr. MORGAN. I identify the list.
Mr. PECORA. I beg pardon?
Mr. MORGAN. I identify the list. Do you wish me to read it ?
Mr. PECORA. Well; I will take the list. Is that a complete list of

such loans ?
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Mr. MORGAN. SO I am informed.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who prepared it?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. It was prepared by someone in the office of the firm

of J. P. Morgan & Co., was it notf
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; it was prepared in the office of the firm. We

submitted it as a whole list.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as I read the names on this list will you be kind

enough to tell us the bank with respect to which each individual was
identified or connected as either an officer or director ?

Mr. MORGAN. I am not sure I can do it, but I will refer to some of
my associates here for information.

Mr. PECORA. YOU may acquire the information in the course of
your answers from any of your associates. I shall be happy to have
you do it.

Mr. MORGAN. All right. I thank you.
Mr. PECORA. E. F. Carry.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Continental Bank of Chicago. And he is

dead.
Mr. PECORA. W. P. Conway.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
Mr. PECORA. John W. Davis.
Mr. MORGAN. Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
Mr. PECORA. Norman H. Davis.
Mr. MORGAN. The Bank of New York and Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Charles G. Dawes.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Central Trust Co. of Chicago, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. That is the Central Trust Co. of Illinois, isn't it ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. F. C. Dumaine.
Mr. MORGAN. The First National Bank of Boston. He is a direc-

tor. In all these cases, except Conway and Dawes, they are the only
ones who are officers of banks. The others are directors.

Mr. PECORA. Arteiiius L, Gates, Harvy D. Gibson, Mortimer N.~
Buckner, joint account.

Mr. MORGAN. New York Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Gates is connected with the New York Trust Co..

and Mr. Gibson with the Manufacturers Trust Co., isn't that so?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; he is now. Yes; he is now with the New York

Trust Co., I believe.
Mr. PECORA. And Mortimer N. Buckner?
Mr. MORGAN. Also with the New York Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. IS he president of the Clearing House Association of

Banks at the present time ?
Mr. MORGAN. This year I believe he is.
Mr. PECORA. Philip G. Gossler.
Mr. MOGRAN. Guaranty Trust Co. A director.
Mr. PECORA. Albert H. Harris.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Guaranty Trust Co. Also a director. And

he is dead.
Mr. PECORA. Clifford M. Leonard.
Mr. MORGAN. I confess that I do not know who he is. I shall have
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Mr. WHITNEY. None of us knows what bank he was with.
Mr. PECORA. H. E. Manville.
Mr. MORGAN. Who is he with ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, he is with a bank up at Pleasantville, N.Y..

The Pleasantville National Bank, I believe. A director.
Mr. PECORA. Edgar L. Marston.
Mr. WHITNEY. With the Guaranty Trust Co.
Mr. MORGAN. He was when the loan was made, with the Guaranty-

Trust Co., a director.
Mr. PECORA. Theodore F. Merseles.
Mr. MORGAN. He is dead.
Mr. WHITNEY. When this loan was made he was with the Seaboard

National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. And that was merged with the Chase National Bank,,

I believe ?
Mr. WHITNEY. It was merged originally with the Euitable Trust

Co., and subsequently that Trust Co. went with the Chase National
Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Albert G. Milbank.
Mr. MORGAN. When that loan was made he was a director of the

Seaboard National Bank, wasn't he?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; I believe so.
Mr. MORGAN. He was a director at that time of the Seaboard Na-

tional Bank, and afterwards became a director of the Equitable
Trust Co., and afterwards a director of the Chase National Bank.
That loan has been paid off.

Mr. PECORA. Charles E. Mitchell.
Mr. MORGAN. He is the head of the City Bank.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean he was.
Mr. MORGAN. He was the head of the City Bank; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of the National City Bank.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; of the National City Bank.
Mr. PECORA. F. K. Morrow, what bank was he with?
Mr. MORGAN. DO you know, Mr. Whitney ?
Mr. WHITNEY. 1 do not know.
Mr. MORGAN. We will have to> find out for you.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, G. M. P. Murphy.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Guaranty Trust Co. and the New York

Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Seward Prosser.
Mr. MORGAN. HOW about William C. Prosser ?
Mr. PECORA. Oh, William C. Prosser.
Mr. MORGAN. He is the head of the Guaranty Trust Co. of New

York.
Mr. PECORA. Seward Prosser.
Mr. MORGAN. He is the head or is the chairman of the board^

isn't he, of the Bankers Trust Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Lansing P. Reed.
Mr. MORGAN. He is a director of the Guaranty Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. MORGAN. I will say that Mr. Eeed is a director of the Guar-

anty Trust Co.
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Mr. PECORA. Samuel W. Rayburn.
Mr. MORGAN. I was just asking about him. I do not know what

bank he is in. He was in the Guaranty Trust Co. in 1929 as a
director.

Mr. PECORA. H. C. Stevens.
Mr. MORGAN. He was with the Guaranty Trust Co., I believe, an

officer of the Guaranty Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Myron C. Taylor.
Mr. MORGAN. He is a director of the First National Bank in

Ifew York.
Mr. PECORA. IS he also occupying an executive position in the

United States Steel Corporation?
Mr. MORGAN. He is chairman of the board and chairman of the

finance committee.
Mr. PECORA. A. A. Tilney.
Mr. MORGAN. A. A. Tilney is with the Bankers' Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. He is vice-president, isn't he ?
Mr. MORGAN. HOW about that, Mr. Whitney?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think he is vice-chairman of the board.
Mr. MORGAN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Richard Whitney.
Mr. MORGAN. With the Corn Exchange National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. In that the gentleman who is also the president of

the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. Pecora, wouldn't it be worth while for the sake of

the record to make known how1 many of the loans are now out-
standing ?

Mr. PECORA. I will do that. Very few in number, I believe.
Senator COUZENS. Why not detrmine that as you go along?
Mr. PECORA. Well, I have a classification here in that respect,

Senator Couzens. I want to get the whole list in first, and I believe
only a few are not paid off.

Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, according to the information that

was furnished to me by your office with regard to these loans, they
have all been paid off with the exception of one made to Norman H.
Davis, one to F. C. Dumaine, a loan made jointly to Artemus L.
Gates, Harvy D. Gibson, and Mortimer N. Buckner, one made to
Charles E. Mitchell, one made to Seward Prosser, one made to Lan-
sing P. Reed, one made to H. C. Stevens, and one made to Richard
Whitney. Does that conform to your knowledge?

Mr. MORGAN. That conforms to my list. But I have no knowledge
except as I get it from the list. I am going by the list.

Mr. PECORA. Your knowledge is based upon a list which has been
prepared by your office and a copy of which as been furnished to me ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was the Norman H. Davis loan made?
Mr. MORGAN. This list does not show.
Mr. PECORA. Could you answer that question, Mr. Whitney?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think not.
Mr. DAVIS. These are dates of payments.
Mr. PECCKRA. I know that.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. WHITNEY. I could not give you the dates. The dates that
would assist you might be as to the qualifying shares for directors
of these banks. As to that information, I can probably find it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the data here?
Mr. WHITNEY. I can get it. This is a very small loan.
Mr. PECORA. Could we have it?
Mr. WHITNEY. The date that the loan was made ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I can get it for you, probably, after lunch.
Mr. MORGAN. It is onty the outstanding loans ?
Mr. PECORA. I am confining myself now to the outstanding loans.
Mr. MORGAN. We have the dates of the outstanding loans, as I

understand. We can get that.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, have you any personal knowledge or

information concerning the loan made to F. C. Dumaine, which is
still outstanding?

Mr. MORGAN. Oh, I have no personal knowledge of it at all.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any information about it?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you want it now ?
Mr. PECORA. Can you get it and give it to Mr. Morgan?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t is a long story.
Mr. PECORA. Then I will wait until you take the stand.
Mr. DAVIS. Instead of relaying the information through Mr.

Morgan I think we would make better progress if you were to take
it first-hand.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Mr. Morgan, have you any personal
knowledge or information concerning the particulars of a loan
made to Charles E. Mitchell, which is still outstanding in whole or
in part?

Mr. MORGAN. I have no accurate knowledge, no. I again make
the same suggestion that Mr. Davis made before.

Mr. PECORA. I ask you the same question with respect to the loan
made to Seward Prosser, which is still outstanding.

Mr. MORGAN. I will have to make the same answer to all these
questions, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. TO all of them?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir; Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, will you get this information by this

afternoon?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean that you want the dates when the

loans were made ?
Mr. PECORA. And how collateralized.
Mr. WHITNEY. I am not sure I can get you that information by

this afternoon. But I can get you the dates. I will do the best I
can, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know whether I can get the collateral.
Mr. PECORA. YOU can get the dates as to all of these loans, can you

not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; very substantially, I should say.
Senator KEAN. Mr. Chairman, we cannot hear counsel down here.

175541—33—PT 1 7
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Mr. PECORA. I was merely suggesting to Mr. Whitney that he get
certain data from the files of his office in New York.

Senator KEAN. Yes; but we would like to hear what you are
asking.

Mr. PECORA. SO that he may be in position to testify, perhaps this
afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, with respect to chartered or commercial

banks, you are familiar with the legal provisions which limit the
amount of a loan which a bank may make to an individual or single
borrower, are you not ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, I am roughly familiar with them, yes, but I
have never worked with an incorporated bank, so that I never had
to very closely post myself on that matter.

Mr. PECORA. DO you approve the principles of those provisions?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, I do not know that I should—I do not know

them well enough to pass upon them. Besides, they are matters
of legislation, and things which a bank must conform to.

Mr. PECORA. Of course, but I am not asking you the question,
whether or not banks must conform to the laws; I am asking for your
opinion, if you will give it, of the reasonableness of such laws.

Mr. MORGAN. I have no opinion on that matter.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no opinion on that?
Mr. MORGAN. On the reasonableness of any law, no.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any opinion on the reasonableness of the

law which limits a commercial bank to a definite percentage of its
capital and surplus?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. In making a loan to a single borrower?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. I have no opinion on that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are unable to tell this committee whether or

not the principle of such enactments in your opinion is sound?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, it is a matter of opinion. I cannot testify

on oath on matters of opinion that might be changed at any
minute.

Mr. PECORA. YOU can, if you are asked to give it as a matter
of opinion; and I think your counsel will agree to that.

Mr. DAVIS. I think that is entirely at the option of the witness.
No man can be made to express an opinion.

Mr. PECORA. If he has an opinion I would be glad to have the
benefit of it.

Mr. MORGAN. I have no opinion on it.
Senator GLASS. What difference would it make whether Mr.

Morgan had an opinion on the subject or not? It has been the
judgment of the Congress for the last 40 years that there should be
a limitation of 10 percent.

Mr. MORGAN. Well, Senator Glass
Senator GLASS (continuing). And I do not think that any opinion

which Mr. Morgan might express on the subject here would' alter the
judgment of the Congress.

Mr. MORGAN. I quite agree wth you, Senator Glass.
Mr. PECORA. I do# not know whether or not Congress would be

influenced by an opinion of anybody whose experience might have
been such as to qualify him to render a pretty sound opinion.Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator GLASS. Congress enacts its legislation after making its
own inquiry, and with the experience developed in the banking
business.

Mr. PECORA. The witness was permitted to put on the record on
yesterday a long statement, which is made up principally of his
opinions upon the matters set forth.

Senator GLASS. TO which I was the only member of the committee
who disagreed.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the witness says he has no opinion on that
subject, and that disposes of that matter.

The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, have you any opinion as to the wisdom

or reasonableness of applying such a principle by legislation to the
conduct of private banks, the business of private banks or bankers ?

Mr. MORGAN. My opinion is that it would not be necessary, prob-
ably. It is merely an opinion.

Mr. PECORA. Why wouldn't it be necessary? Why do you think
it would not be necessary?

Mr. MORGAN. Because of the fact that there is a great deal of
property back of the private banker, involved in his business, al-
though not actually on his books, all of his entire fortune and living
is at the disposal of the firm if it goes wrong.

Mr. PECORA. Where is there any public record of that property
worth ?

Mr. MORGAN. There is no public record of it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that even under the laws of the State of

New York some private bankers are subject to examination by
the State Superintendent of Banks, do you not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do know that it has been proposed in the Legis-

lature of the State of New York at various times to make all private
bankers subject to that power of visitation and examination at the
hands of the State Superintendent of Banks, do you not?

Mr. MORGAN. I understand that it has been frequently suggested.
Mr. PECORA. Has your firm opposed the enactment of such legis-

lation.
Mr. MORGAN. We have no power to oppose any legislation, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have the right to present your views to legisla-

tive committees that are considering matters of legislation. You
know that, don't you, Mr. Morgan ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, we have the right to do so, but we do not
always do it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, has your firm done it with respect to measures
of the kind I have just referred to?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not think we have. I do not know of it of my
own knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. The business of your firm is that of banking, among
other things ?

Mr. MORGAN. Among other things.
Mr. PECORA. It does not advertise itself as conducting a banking

business or as being bankers, does it?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. We may not do that.
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Mr. PECORA. It may do that, but if it does do that it becomes sub-
ject to examination by the State Superintendent of Banks of New
York State?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite so.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the reason it does not do that—in order to

avoid being subject to such examination?
Mr. MORGAN. I think probably—I do not know the reason why we

do not do it, but it would be a natural conclusion that that would be
the case; yes.

Mr. PECORA. TO your mind is it not a certainty rather than a nat-
ural conclusion that that is the case ?

Mr. MORGAN. That what?
Mr. PECORA. Isn't that a certainty rather than a conclusion?
Mr. MORGAN. We wish to keep within the provisions of the law

which frees us from that thing; yes. That is undoubtedly so.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you object to that sort of examination that

all commercial banks chartered by the State of New York are sub-
jected to under the laws of that State?

Mr. MORGAN. I object to it because of the breach of confidence
which—the lack of the—I object to it because of the fact that our
relations with our clients are much more confidential, in my opinion,
than the relations with an incorporated bank can be. And

Mr. PECORA. For what reasons are they more confidential than
those existing between a commercial bank and its depositors and
customers ?

Senator STEIWEE. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt just a minute?
Had the witness finished his answer to the last question before the
one just now propounded?

Mr. MORGAN. DO you mean the question as to whether we did follow
the law to avoid being examined ? Is that it ?

Senator STEIWER. I understood you to state one reason, and then I
thought I heard you say the word " and ", and I thought you were
going to state another reason.

Mr. PECORA. If I interrupted you I am sorry.
Mr. MORGAN. NO. I will stand on that.
Senator STEIWER. That is what I wanted to know.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose we go back to the record. Read the question

and the answer.
(Thereupon the reporter read the question and answer as above

recorded, as follows:
Mr. PECOEA. Why do you object to that sort of examination that all com-

mercial banks chartered by the State of New York are subjected to under the
laws of that State?

Mr. MOEGAN. I object to it because of the breach of confidence which—the
lack of the—I object to it because of the fact that our relations with our clients
are much more confidential, in my opinion, than the relations with an incorpo-
rated bank can be. And

Mr. PECORA. Did you intend to say anything else in answer to that
question, Mr. Morgan?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. I should like if the stuttering part were cut
out in my answer to that question. I am not used to this form of
examination, Mr. Pecora, and I do not get my words quite straight
always.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. I will adapt it to any form that you are used to,
Mr. Morgan, to facilitate it.

Senator KEAN. Your bank, Mr. Morgan, is not a commercial bank
in the sense that you are discounting paper daily for commercial
purposes ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator KEAN. That makes the difference between the two kinds

of banks.
Senator GLASS. Mr. Morgan, let me ask you a simple question that

requires only a simple answer. If the State authorities of New York
should regard the conduct of your bank as endangering the public
interest, in contrast with the conduct of commercial banks, is it
not perfectly competent for the State authorities of New York,
through their general assembly, with the approval of the Governor,
to alter the law accordingly ?

Mr. MORGAN. I presume so, sir.
Senator GLASS. I t looks to me like we have the State Legislature

of New York under inquisition here.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Senator overlook the testimony given by

the witness a few moments ago to the effect that such legislation has
been opposed.

Mr. DAVIS. The witness gave no such testimony. The witness said
he does not know.

Senator GLASS. Well, if there be such testimony; suppose it has
been opposed—it has not been enacted, has it ?

Mr. PECORA. Congress might deem it wise to enact such legisla-
tion with regard to bankers whose business is interstate.

Senator GLASS. I do not think Congress has any constitutional
right or jurisdiction to do anything of the kind.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that is a question of law.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are proceeding on that theory, that

they are doing interstate business and using the mails. I do not
think there is any question that Congress has the jurisdiction to
pass such legislation.

Senator GLASS. Well, has there been any proposal in the two
years and a half that we have had banking legislation under con-
sideration to preclude them from the use of the mails or from
interstate commerce?

The CHAIRMAN. NO
Senator GLASS. If there has been I do not know it.
The CHAIRMAN. There has been a special subcommittee on bank-

ing that has been supposed to get out banking legislation that has
been two years on it and it has not done it yet.

Senator GLASS. Yes; we have proposed banking legislation that
the Congress has not enacted. And there has not been an idle hour
since we were charged with it—not an idle hour.

The CHAIRMAN. That is the reason we are holding the hearings
to get the foundation for legislation. That is the object. Other-
wise we might as well quit. The whole purpose of this thing is
to get the proper foundation for banking legislation.

Senator GLASS. Yes; I concede that to be the purpose, but I do
not concede that to be the result.

Senator BYRNES. Mr. Chairman, what was the question %
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The CHAIRMAN. GO ahead, Mr. Peeora.
Senator BYRNES. I did not hear the question of counsel.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us go on with the questions.
Mr. PECORA. Kead the question. I think I recall it. Mr. Morgan,

what features are connected with the relations between your private
banking firm and its clients which make the relations between them
of a more confidential nature than those recognized to exist between
commercial or chartered banks and their clients?

Mr. MORGAN. Chiefly the fact that we have no board of directors.
We have no officers that are hired to look out for the business of
the shareholders. We have no shareholders. Consequently we can
do things immediately without anybody but the partners and the
people who make records in the office knowing anything about it.
And a great many people do not like their private affairs shown
to directors, although I think as a rule they are not really shown to
them in these big banks. I do not know anything about that.

Senator COUZENS. I think that is true.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think the laws which enable the State au-

thority or Federal authority to examine a commercial bank are based
primarily on the fact that those banks have boards of directors and
have stockholders, or do you think that they are based in part at least
upon the fact that those banks handle the deposits of people
generally ?

Mr. MORGAN. The banks are incorporated, and under the incorpo-
ration they have certain rights. Also certain obligations which are
the price that they pay, so to speak, for those rights. I have had a
little table made up to show the two things. I will have a copy of
that furnished to you if you like, sir.

Mr. PECORA. A copy of what, sir?
Mr. MORGAN. A copy of a statement that I had made up to show

what the relative rights and obligations are. Let me have that. [A
paper was handed the witness.] This shows the restrictions and dis-
abilities of private banks; the limitations that are imposed on incor-
porated banks and the advantages they get from it.

Mr. DAVIS. Comparative.
Mr. MORGAN. A comparative statement.
Mr. PECORA. The one great function of banks, whether public or

private, is that of accepting deposits and making loans ?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, your private banking firm exercises both of

those functions?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They are the principal functions exercised by com-

mercial banks, are they not?
Mr. MORGAN. I suppose so. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that there is anything in the manner

in which your private banking firm exercises those functions that
makes the relations of your private banking firm with its clients more
confidential with respect to the exercise of those functions than are
the relations between a commercial bank and its clients ?

Mr. MORGAN. I do think so: yes.
Mr. PECORA. For. what reason, Mr. Morgan? What makes them

more confidential in the case of your private banking firm?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. MORGAN. Well, it has always been held for the last—ever since
1 have known anything about the business and many years before
that that our relations with our clients were peculiarly personal and
confidential, and I have always believed that that was so and kept it
so as far as possible.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. Pecora, may I interrupt a moment?
The CHAIRMAN. DO you care to have that statement go in the

record ?
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Morgan has referred

to a statement showing comparison between private banks and cor-
porate banks. I would suggest that the statement be put in the
record.

Mr. PECORA. That is all right.
The CHAIRMAN. Has Mr. Morgan offered it?
Mr. MORGAN. I have no objection.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. May I have a copy of it ?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not think you want it read. I t is a tabulated

thing.
The CHAIRMAN. NO. Just put it in the record; that is all.
(The statement referred to is here printed in the record in full, as

follows:)

COMPARISON OF POWERS OF AND RESTRICTIONS ON NATIONAL BANKS, NEW YORK
STATE BANKS, AND LARGER NEW YORK PRIVATE BANKERS

" State bank" means any bank incorporated under laws of State of New
York. What is true of it is generally true of a New York trust company.

" Private banker", as used here, means only larger unincorporated New
York City banking institutions which do not come within section 150 of New
York Banking Law. Section 150 is the heart of the New York restrictions on
such private bankers. If a private banker falls within it he becomes subject
to State supervision and requirements, including examinations, quarterly reports,
the reserve requirements applying to banks, etc.

Section 150 applies to every unincorporated banker who either—
1. Uses the word " bank", " banker ", etc. on any sign, stationery, circular,

or advertising matter or who solicits deposits by signs or advertising; or
2. Pays interest on any deposit of less than $7,500 (not applying, however,

if aggregate of deposits of less than $7,500 receiving interest do not exceed
2 percent of banker's total deposits) ; or

3. Receives money in such sums that the average of all separate deposits
from all depositors during 12 months is less than $1,000; or

4. Receives money for transmission in amounts of less than $500—unless
$100,000 Government securities are deposited as security therefor.

(In general, private bankers, not being incorporated, do not depend upon
the State for their grant of powers and consequently have in general as broad
powers as those of individuals, except where expressly restricted by law.
No attempt has been made to enumerate such inherent general powers or
various less important differences between private bankers and incorporated
institutions not deemed material here.)
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Restrictions and disabilities National banks New York State banks Private bankers (as denned above) O
O

Liability

Examinations and reports. _

Receiving deposits..

Paying interest on deposits.

Soliciting business by ad-
vertising as bank.

Receiving money for trans-
mission.

Powers (in addition to four
last mentioned):

Loaning money

Federal Reserve mem-
bership and privi-
leges.

Issuance of currency

Limited to capital (with further individual lia-
bility of stockholders for par value of their
stock—unworkable as practical matter).

2 examinations required each year. Must make
at least 3 reports each year and further special
reports as required by Comptroller, all in form
prescribed by him. Reports to be published
in local newspaper. Must report all divi-
dends declared and amounts of net earnings in
excess thereof, and report annually list of share-
holders.

7 to 13 percent of demand deposits (13 percent in
New York City) and 3 percent of time deposits
required.

No restrictions _

Limited to capital (with further individual lia-
bility of stockholders for par value of their
stock—unworkable as practical matter).

2 examinations required each year; also 4 quar-
terly reports which must be published in local
newspaper. Superintendent may require any
further reports all in prescribed form and may
subpena witnesses and require production of
relevant papers. Unless surplus equals 20
percent of capital must report all dividends
with net earnings. Must keep books and
records in conformity with orders promul-
gated by Superintendent.

12 to 18 percent (18 percent in New York City)
of demand deposits required (in case of trust
companies 10 to 15 percent—15 percent in New
York City).

No restrictions .

.do. ,_do.

.do. _do-

-do_. .-do..

Cannot loan more than one tenth of its capital
stock and surplus to one borrower. Also sub-
ject to restrictions as to loans on real estate, etc.

Required to members of Federal Reserve Sys-
tem, and consequently have privilege of redis-
count and clearing.

Have authority to obtain and issue circulating
notes.

Cannot loan more than one tenth of its capital
stock and surplus to one borrower. Also sub-
ject to restrictions as to loans on real estate, etc.

May become members of Federal Reserve Sys-
tem and possess its privileges.

No authority .

Unlimited personal liability.

No State or Federal examination or supervision,
except for State to determine whether bank-
er is within scope of sec. 150. No publica-
tion of financial statement—such publication
would involve possible violation of advertising
restriction of sec. 150.

No particular reserve required.

Cannot, without becoming subject to State
supervision and requirements, receive deposits
if average of all deposits from all depositors
within 12 months is less than $1,000.

Cannot, without becoming subject to supervision
and requirements, pay interest on deposits of
less than $7,500—with a "saving margin pro-
vision" providing for exemption of deposits of
less than $7,500 if total of such deposits on which
interest paid does not exceed 2 percent of total
deposits.

Cannot, without becoming subject to State
supervision and requirements, solicit deposits
by means of signs or advertising or use word
"bank," "banker," etc., on any sign, sta-
tionery, circular, or advertising matter.

Cannot, without becoming subject to State su-
pervision and requirements, receive for trans-
mission an amount less than $500—unless
$100,000 Government securities deposited as
security therefor.

No restrictions.

Cannot be members of Federal Reserve System
and have rights consequent thereon.

No authority to issue currency.
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Trust powers..

Depositary of public
funds.

Owning stock of other
corporations.

Owning real estate _

Have (when authorized by Federal Reserve
Board) general fiduciary powers—to act as
trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, re-
ceiver, etc.

May be designated as such by Secretary of Treas-
ury.

In general cannot do so except to protect self on
bad debt, etc.

In general cannot own real estate except for own
office building and except where purchased to
protect bad debt.

Have same trust powers (where authorized by
superintendent of banks). State trust compa-
nies have such powers without such authoriza-
tion.

May be designated as depositary of State funds
by State officers.

In general cannot do so except to protect self on
bad debt, etc. State trust company may own
stock, provided investment does not exceed 10
percent of its capital and surplus.

In general cannot own real estate except for own
office building and except where purchased to
protect bad debt.

No trust powers in real sense—but can act as
transfer agent, registrar or fiscal agent (as can
also national and State banks).

Cannot act as such depositary.

No restriction on ownership of stock.

No restrictions.
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1 0 2 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Who prepared this printed statement that is now
being spread upon the record, Mr. Morgan ?

Mr. MORGAN. One of our counsel, sir. It being a matter of the
law we got some counsel to do it for us.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Morgan, is not this the practical situation,
that if a man or a corporation wants to deposit $100,000 he puts it in
your bank entirely on faith?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And if he puts it in a commercial bank he has

published statements to guide him ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. That is one concrete difference, is it not ?
Mr. MORGAN. That is one concrete difference.
Senator COUZENS. SO I gather from you that your conclusions are

that so long as you are a private bank that the depositor takes full
chances on the stability of the Morgan bank when he makes the
deposit without any records?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the course of the testimony you gave yesterday

you recall that you stated that a number of corporations engaged in
interstate business maintained deposit accounts with your firm which
at one time or other in the 5 years from 1927 to 1931, both inclusive,
had balances of a million dollars or more ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Those deposits are made in your bank without the

officers of those corporations who were responsible for the making
of those deposits having any knowledge of the actual financial worth
of your banking firm or of its constituent members ?

Mr. MORGAN. They are. They are. But they would be perfectly—
anybody would have the right to do it—could have a statement of
ours if he wanted it, if he asked for it. We would not have the
slightest objection to giving it to him.

Mr. PECORA. Have you ever given any such statement before?
Mr. MORGAN. They have never asked for it.
Mr. PECORA. Has any announcement ever been made before this

moment by any representative or partner of your banking firm tc
that effect?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, if you will look back at the Pujo investigation
when my father was on the stand he made the same statement.

Mr. PECORA. That investigation was the one held about 20 years
ago?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the only publication of that policy, so far as

you know ?
Mr. MORGAN. That is the only public statement we have ever made

about anything.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall, Mr. Morgan, that within the past 2

months I asked your firm as counsel for this committee to let me have
a balance sheet of the firm ?

Mr. MORGAN. I do recall it very well; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And at the outset the position that was taken by

your firm, or its counsel, was that we were not entitled to it ?
Mr. DAVIS. I suggest that you strike out the word " firm " and

leave in the word " counsel."Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Well, the position was taken by the firm.
Mr. DAVIS. The counsel took that position.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, the postion was taken on behalf of the

firm by the firm's counsel.
Mr. DAVIS. That is absolutely correct.
Mr. MORGAN. I recall that.
Senator BARKLEY. I would like to ask you, Mr. Morgan, if it does

not interrupt, what happens when a new member comes into your
firm? For instance, Mr. Parker Gilbert, who came in on the 2d
of January 1931. Did he put in a certain amount of money that
would entitle him to a certain proportion of the profits of the firm ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator BARKLEY. What happened about that? What does hap-

pen ordinarily?
Mr. MORGAN. When he came in, and when each partner comes in

he signs the articles and he is assigned a certain proportion.
Senator BARKLEY. Of what?
Mr. MORGAN. Of the profits and losses.
Senator BARKLEY. Doesn't he put in any money ?
Mr. MORGAN. Not necessarily.
Senator BARKLEY. Does he not invest anything?
Mr. MORGAN. Not necessarily.
Senator BARKLEY. He just comes in and is enrolled as a partner?
Mr. MORGAN. AS a partner.
Senator BARKLEY. And without any investment on his part, and

shares in some proportion which is agreed to in the articles ?
Mr. MORGAN. Which is agreed upon at the time; yes.
Senator BARKLEY. In the profits ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. And is obligated for the losses ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. In the same proportion?
Mr. MORGAN. In the same proportion.
Senator BARKLEY. Of course his obligation is unlimited so far as

the debts of the firm are concerned ?
Mr. MORGAN. Absolutely.
Senator BARKLEY. Regardless of whether he puts in any money

or not?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. SO there is nothing in your firm that is analog-

ous in any way to capital?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; there is nothing of that kind. Well, I would

say—yes; there is the amount standing to the different partners'
credits.

Senator BARKLEY. Yes; but there is nothing standing to his credit
so far as investment is concerned ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO; not before some earnings have come in.
Senator BARKLEY. What happens to those earnings when they

come in ? Does he get them ?
Mr. MORGAN. They are credited to his account.
Senator BARKLEY. DO they remain there in the firm or does he take

them out?
Mr. MORGAN. He generally leaves them in the firm, as much as he

can. He has to live.Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator BARKLEY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. He agrees to perform certain service, I suppose?
Mr. MORGAN. He performs the general service of any general

partner.
Senator COUZENS. When he comes in, Mr. Morgan, do you get any

financial statement as to his financial responsibility?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator COUZENS. So he can share in the losses?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. We know him pretty well before we get him

in, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. YOU have analyzed their worth before that?
Mr. MORGAN. We hope so. We think so.
Senator GLASS. The house of Morgan thought itself very fortunate

in getting such a man as Parker Gilbert, did it not?
Mr. MORGAN. Very fortunate.
Senator GLASS. In other words, he brought to the house an expe-

rience here and abroad that perhaps was not possessed by any other
member of the concern?

Mr. MORGAN. I think that is true. That is the main reason why
I wanted him.

Senator BARKLEY. Have you got any vacancies? [Laughter.]
Mr. MORGAN. Well, Senator, I am afraid there are plenty of us

these bad years, and there certainly is not any vacancy.
Senator COUZENS. Well, it is quite probable—it is quite possible,

at least, that a partner can come in because of the qualifications of
Mr. Parker Gilbert without having any net worth ?

Mr. MORGAN. Oh, yes; quite.
Senator COUZENS. SO he would not be able to share very exten-

sively in any loss, would he?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, they would be charged to him and he would

earn them back.
Senator BULKLEY. In a general way, Mr. Morgan, your firm per-

forms every banking function, does it not ?
Mr. MORGAN. Not in a general way. Only to the special people,

you see. We are not allowed to advertise ourselves as banking—as
receiving deposits. We do not apply for deposits.

Senator BULKLEY. And you do not designate yourselves as being
in any particular business at all, do you ?

Mr! MORGAN. NO.
Senator BULKLEY. AS I recall it, at your place of business you

do not have any sign of any kind ?
Mr. MORGAN. We have no sign that we are a bank. We have our

name on the door, that is all.
Senator BULKLEY. And nothing but the name?
Mr. MORGAN. Nothing but the name.
Senator BULKLEY. And on your letterheads that you ordinarily

use ?
Mr. MORGAN. The same thing.
Senator BULKLEY. NO business stated thereon?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator COUZENS. Are you listed among the banks? Is your

name listed among the banks?
Mr. MORGAN. We hope not. We have taken every precaution to

prevent it.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, is the name of the firm on any outer
door of the firm's office ?

Mr. MORGAN. I t is not on the outer door. It is on the inner
door.

Mr. PECORA. Not visible from the street to any passer-by?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. Most of them know the address.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not think the firm suffers any lack of pres-

tige in the banking world because it does not advertise itself to
be bankers, do you ?

Mr. MORGAN. It does not seem to.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Morgan, may I get your idea about this:

You have spoken about the importance of preserving a private
banking system in connection with the other system, the public
system, the Federal system. May I ask, do you think it would be
advisable to provide a law, Federal or State or otherwise, in the
way of supervision or regulation of private banks or private invest-
ment institutions owned by private individuals? Do you think
that there ought to be any regulation or supervision provided by
law as to these institutions ?

Mr. MORGAN. I should not think so. I personally have not found
that the Government supervision has made such a great improve-
ment in the banking world that I should feel that we need its help.
The banks are examined every 4 years, but I hear of banks that are
not quite right, and I hear of banks that are near the edge, and all
that sort of thing. And the investigations into them, the examina-
tions of them, do not seem to make any difference.

The CHAIRMAN. We had about 10,000 failures in the last 10 years.
I do not recall any private bankers that have failed.

Mr. MORGAN. There have been very few.
Mr. PECORA. There have been a few in the city of New York.

Clark Brothers back in 1929.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I suppose you are doing a public banking busi-

ness, and the public depositing money with you, and all that sort
of thing?

Mr. MORGAN. Oh, no; we are not going into the public banking
business.

The CHAIRMAN. But you are serving the public ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; but we are serving only our own clients who

are our clients by their own choice.
The CHAIRMAN. But you do not turn a man down; you do not

select your clients; you do not give them tickets and pass on them ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; we do.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, indeed; we do.
The CHAIRMAN. I suppose if I went there, even though I had

never seen any member of the firm, and had $10,000 I wanted to
leave with the bank, you would take it in, wouldn't you ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; we should not do it.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU would not?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. I am quite sure then you would not
Mr. MORGAN. Not unless you came in with some introduction,.
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Senator MCADOO. Unless he were the chairman of the Banking
and Currency Committee.

Mr. MORGAN. That has been the rule for many, many years.
The CHAIRMAN. Then I am quite sure I could not borrow any

$10,000.
Mr. MORGAN. Not without an introduction.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, all that, however, does not dispense with

the actual functions of your bank. You are making loans other-
wise. Do you make any loans on real estate?

Mr. MORGAN. We never have.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not make any ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator BARKLEY. Unless a man had some other business with

your firm besides depositing money why he cannot do business
with you; is that the situation ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, if it is a man we know, a friend, a man who
knows one of the partners, or some reason or other comes in, and
he has the proper introduction, and we should take his money and
deal with him he might bring us business eventually.

Senator BERKLEY. Which is the largest proportion of your busi-
ness, the banking business strictly in which you accept deposits and
make loans, or the security business in which you engage in the sale
and distribution and the underwriting of securities ?

Mr. MORGAN. I think that the larger part of our business is the
banking business, the straight banking business. And with the usual
letter of credit, in making loans abroad, and that sort of thing.

Senator COXJZENS. Your underwritings are a 'minor part of your
business ?

Mr. MORGAN. I would say the least profitable part. And in
volume I should say the least; yes.

Senator COUZENS. The lesser part ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator KFAN. Mr. Morgan, is it not true that a large part of your

business is exchange too ?
Mr. MORGAN. We do not do a very large business in exchange,

but we do a certain amount for our clients.
Senator KEAN. Yes.
Senator STEIWER. Does your institution make a commercial loan

on an unsecured note to a business house ?
Mr. MORGAN. We have done it, but seldom. We have bought com-

mercial paper in the old days.
Senator STEIWER. I t is not your usual procedure?
Mr. MORGAN. I t is not our usual procedure?
Senator BULKLEY. I t is not customary to make any real-estate

loans, Mr. Morgan ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator BULKLEY. The mortgage on Mr. Mitchell's home, was that

just additional security?
Mr. MORGAN. Additional collateral.
Senator BULKLEY. HOW did that happen to come in ?
Mr. MORGAN. It came in because Mr. Mitchell said " I cannot—I

have got so much now."
Senator BULKLEY. Well, that was called for later after the loan

had existed for some time, was it ?
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Mr. MORGAN. After the loan had existed for some time.
Senator COUZENS. Who introduced you to Mr. Mitchell, or Mr.

Mitchell to you, rather ?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, I can't remember that. I t was a long time

ago, sir.
Senator COUZENS. I knew he had to have an introduction to get in.
Mr. MORGAN. Well, I knew Mr. Mitchell as the head of his bank

and intimately^ connected with us in many, many things.
Senator BARKLEY. It only requires one introduction?
Mr. MORGAN. HOW?
Senator BARKLEY. It only requires one introduction, and that in

his case occurred years ago ?
Mr. MORGAN. Years ago.
Senator COUZENS. May I ask you another question, Mr. Morgan.

You dwelt at some length on the question of examination of these
banks and indicated I think with some force that the mere examina-
tion of a bank did not necessarily qualify it to accept public
deposits, is that correct?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, I meant to say—what I tried to say was that
the examination of the public bank, like everything human that
is done, is the carrying out of a law by a human being who may
not be quite successful.

Senator GLASS. Let me answer that question for you.
Senator COUZENS. But may I conclude with Mr. Morgan first?

I would like to ask: In view of the fact that this famous Federal
Reserve System had been examining the member banks over a
great many years, that has not insured the depositors in the member
banks of safety, has it ?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not know that it—it has not insured it, cer-
tainly.

Senator COUZENS. NO. In other words, there is just as much mal-
administration apparently in the member banks of the Federal
Reserve System as there has been in some of the State banks?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not think there is a great deal of maladminis-
tration, but the examinations have not prevented it.

Senator COUZENS. NO.
Senator GLASS. I was going to proceed to answer the question

for you more explicitly than you answered it yourself.
Mr. MORGAN. I am very glad to have you, sir.
Senator GLASS. I conjecture that you do not think much of the

examination of commercial banks, particularly national banks, when
the Comptroller of the Currency comes before the Banking and Cur-
rency Committee of the United States Senate and tells us that should
he enforce the law that he is sworn to enforce he would close half of
the national banks of the country ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, I
Senator GLASS. That would indicate that the examinations are not

very effective, would it not?
Mr. MORGAN. I t would seem so to me, sir. But, of course, I am

not here for the purpose of criticizing him, that I know of.
Senator GLASS. That answers the question, you concede, do you

not?
Senator COUZENS. It does not answer my question.
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The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand you, Mr. Morgan, it is that there
is no need, no requirement, no good reason, for any legislation look-
ing to providing for supervision or regulation of private banks or
investment banks controlled privately; is that your view ?

Mr. MORGAN. I did not catch the drift of the latter question or the
last part of the question.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you think there is any need or any call for any
legislation with respect to private banks and investment banks
owned by individuals? Investment companies?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not know what you mean by investment banks.
The CHAIRMAN. Investment companies owned by individuals that

are doing a security business.
Mr. MORGAN. NO. My answer is I do not think there is any need

for investigation
The CHAIRMAN. For legislation?
Mr. MORGAN. For legislation.
The CHAIRMAN. AS to either investment bankers or private com-

mercial banks?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator BARKLEY. HOW many private banks are there in New

York?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not know.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU know some of them, do you not?
Mr. MORGAN. I know some of them. There is Kuhn, Loeb & Co.,

and Dillon, Read & Co. that I believe are coming along here. And
Brown Brothers, Harriman & Co. Brown Brothers have been a
firm for longer than we have. Lehman Bros. I do not remember
the whole long list. There are eight or nine private banking firms
in New York.

Senator COUZENS. And they all accept deposits?
Mr. MORGAN. I believe all accept deposits. Do they not? [Ad-

dressing Mr. Whitney.]
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. MORGAN. I thought they did.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. MORGAN. Well, I do not know about that, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Maybe Mr. Whitney can tell us. Can you tell

us whether they all accept deposits ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Of course I really do not know, Senator, but my

impression is that some of them do not.
The CHAIRMAN. They could do it if they wanted to?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, certainly, if they wanted to. I am not sure.
The CHAIRMAN. And you could loan on real estate if you wanted

to, could you not? You have the right and the power to loan on
real estate?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. Just the same as anything else. You are not

regulated and controlled by law. You can loan or borrow on every-
thing.

Mr. MORGAN. Your common-law rights begin to exist.
Senator BARKLEY. I mean, though, there is nothing to prevent
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Mr. MORGAN. NO; nothing.
Mr. PECORA. May I ask, Mr. Morgan, if the articles of copartner-

ship of your firm have been produced ?
Mr. MORGAN. They have not been produced yet, but
Mr. DAVIS. Beg your pardon?
Mr. PECORA. The articles of copartnership.
Mr. DAVIS. The messenger is on his way and we will have them

late in the afternoon, I think. I doubt whether we will get them
in time for the adjournment, though. But we will have them by
tomorrow morning.

Mr. PECORA. Are they not readily available at the New York
office?

Mr. DAVIS. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why couldn't we have them today ?
Mr. DAVIS. I say a messenger is on his way with them. I suppose

he left there this morning. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. He might be here this afternoon?
Mr. DAVIS. They have to be taken, of course, from the vaults on a

time lock.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, according to the consolidated

statement of condition or balance sheet submitted by your firm in
behalf of itself and Drexel & Co. on December 31, 1932, among its
assets were time loans of the aggregate value of $34,836,442,07 and
demand notes in an aggregate amount of $47,869,164.93. Do you
know whether or not all those loans are fully collateralized?

Mr. MORGAN. NO; but I understand that those that are not fully
collateralized are taken at the value of the collateral.

Mr. WHITNEY. There is a net figure of the full reserves that have
been made against value. There is no question whatever about the
value of certain unsecured loans. They might be definitely set and
perfectly good, but they are the loans that require collateral, and
that is the net figure of full reserve, bringing it down to actual
coverage value. In answer to that, those loans, that net figure, are
not under collateral except

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, is the loan to Charles E. Mitchell
undercollateralized ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, it is not, is it [addressing an associate] ? I
do not know. We have held a reserve against him.

Mr. PECORA. But is the loan itself undercollateralized ?
Mr. MORGAN. The loan itself has less collateral than the original

loan would call for.
Mr. PECORA. IS the amount due and unpaid on account of the

principal of the loan greater than the market,value of whatever
collateral your firm holds against the loan?

Mr. MORGAN. It is.
Mr. PECORA. By what figure, approximately?
Mr. MORGAN. I don't know.
Mr. WHITNEY. May I answer the question?
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Whitney is the authority on this thing.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney has heretofore been sworn.

175541—33—PT 1 8
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TESTIMONY OF GEOKGE WHITNEY—Besumed

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you have asked two questions in this
connection: You have asked about this figure

Senator MCADOO. Mr. Whitney, will you speak a little louder?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora has asked two questions on it: He re-

ferred to these figures of time and demand loans and asked if those
loans were under collateral. Then he asked about Mr. Mitchell's
loans. Mr. Mitchell's loans

Mr. PECORA (interposing). One moment, Mr. Whitney. I asked
about Mr. Mitchell's loan in my last question.

Mr. WHITNEY. In your last question. This is the answer to Mr.
Mitchell's loan—it is under collateral. As reflected, however, in
these figures, there was a reserve set up against it, so that it is not
under collateral as affecting those figures. Does that answer your
question ?

The CHAIRMAN. YOU have your reserve to support your collateral ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Senator BARKLEY. Out of what reserve was that reserve set. up?
Mr. WHITNEY. Our own capital; net worth.
Senator BARKLEY. Your own capital?
Mr. WHITNEY. Our own capital, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much was set up for such reserve?
Mr. WHITNEY. About three and a half million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. On that one loan?
Mr. WHITNEY. On that one loan.
Mr. PECORA. And what is due and unpaid on it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. About five million eight.
Mr. PECORA. What was the
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I am speaking not exactly.
Mr. PECORA. But approximately?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the highest amount of the loan?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, just over $6,000,000 to $250,000 above that. I

haven't got it exactly in mind, but it is approximately that, just over
$6,000,000. Since—you mean ever?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Although the original loan is for something over

$10,000,000, and then there was $4,000,000' of it paid which reduced
it in almost a week to about $6,000,000, and it is now about five
million eight. The original collateral is something over twice the
face of the loan.

Mr. PECORA. When you set up reserve out of your net worth you
are virtually setting it up out of capital, aren't you, out of what
constitutes the capital of the firm ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly. Eeserves set up against these different
loans obviously reduce the figure of net worth.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much in the aggregate, according to the balance
sheet as of December 31, 1932, has been set up as reserve from net
~worth and deducted from net worth against loan accounts?

Mr. WHITNEY. Approximately $18,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Eighteen million dollars. While you are testifying,
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Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). That is with the understanding, of
course, Mr. Pecora, that the 53 is after setting up the 18 million.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, I understood that.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, just a matter of policy, many banks

when they have a loan which they think is less in value or there is
less amount to be collected simply charge the loan down. You pursue
the other policy of carrying the loan at its face value and charging it
against your net worth ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Until it is realized; yes, sir; because the obligation
running towards us has not been changed, but we want to keep our
books accurately, so we set up a reserve to reflect the true condition
of the loan on our own books.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you were present yesterday at the hear-
ing at which testimony was given concerning a revaluation of securi-
ties composing assets of the firm on the 2d day of January 1931 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. .Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which revaluation resulted in a loss of over 21 mil-

lion dollars. Do you recall that testimony?
Mr. WHITNEY. I heard the testimony.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are familiar with it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. With the testimony ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. I heard the testimony; yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. Before you proceed with that, Mr. Pecora, I would

like to ask the witness a question on the other line. If I may inquire
into the private business of Morgan, why did you make that loan to
Mr. Mitchell?

Senator BULKLEY. We cannot hear you.
Senator MCADOO. What is the question ?
Senator GLASS. I asked, why did you make that loan to Mr.

Mitchell.
Mr. WHITNEY. Senator, that loan was made in the fall of 1929.

You remember—all of us I think remember—the 24th day of Octo-
ber 1929, the New York Stock Exchange had a very serious break
in prices. At that time, that day and the subsequent day, there was
a socalled stabilizing group formed by certain of the large New
York City banks, including ourselves, to try to make some order
out of the chaos that existed on the New York Stock Exchange, with
not the slightest desire to hold prices at any level, but just to create
a market so that business could go on and prevent a very serious
disaster.

You also remember at that time there was an undertaking between
the Corn Exchange Bank and the National City Bank which was
still subject to ratification by the stockholders looking to a merger
of those two banks. During those first days of the panic of 1929

-the National City Bank stock sold below the equivalent of the con-
tract price of its exchange at the Corn Exchange Bank, which was
$450 a share.

On I think it was Monday the 28th of October 1929 Mr. Mitchell
expressed concern in the way that his stock of the National City
Bank was acting. The next day he inquired of us whether we would
be willing to lend him money in order that he could help support
the National City Bank stock, in the belief that when the panic was
over things would improve—as a temporary loan. We agreed to doDigitized for FRASER 
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that in the interest of the situation, believing that Mr. Mitchell
was trying to help to carry through an undertaking which existed
between his bank and the Corn Exchange Bank, and we agreed at
that time to lend him 12 million of dollars, which would be col-
lateraled with the National City Bank stock at 200. It was selling.
at about 400 at the time. He drew something over 10 million dollars
against that credit, and within a week I think something over four
million and a half of that was paid off, reducing it to the figure I
mentioned before of something over 6 million dollars.

Senator GLASS. Mr. Mitchell at that time was the dominating
figure in the National City Bank, was he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. And the National City Bank at that time was

regarded, with a single exception, as the largest and strongest
commercial bank in the United States, was it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; one of the largest and strongest.
Senator GLASS. What I am trying to develop is whether or not

you made that loan to this executive officer of this particular com-
mercial bank with the idea that the House of Morgan might there-
after control the activities, operations, of National City Bank.

Mr. WHITNEY. We did not, sir. That was not in our mind at
all. We did it solely to assist in a very difficult situation, to assist
him in an effort we believed he was doing in the interest of the
situation, and we believed it was very important, if possible, at
that time.

Mr. PECORA. What was that effort of Mr. Mitchell that you
thought was important and on which you agreed to assist him?

Mr. WHITNEY. That he thought was important, and we thought
was a constructive effort—was to maintain the parity if he could
of his National City Bank stock against the contract with the Corn
Exchange Bank—not his contract, but the contract of his bank.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the contract of his bank. How was that
of interest to anyone but the stockholders of the two banks?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think it was.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Mitchell was a heavy stockholder of his

bank at that time, wasn't he ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that when that plan for a consolidation or

merger of those two banks came up for action by the stockholders of
those institutions respectively the merger or consolidation was not
approved ?

Mr. WHITNEY. It was approved, but I believe I am correct in say-
ing it was approved by the Corn Exchange Bank and not by the
stockholders of the City Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't it just the other way around, Mr. Whitney ?
Mr. WHITNEY. 1 am pretty sure I am right, Mr. Pecora. You

may have looked it up, I have not for 4 years.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any action taken at a meeting of the

stockholders of the Corn Exchange Bank at which they ratified the
proposal to consolidate their bank Avith the National City Bank?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO I remember any meeting? I am not a stock-
holder of the Corn Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any knowledge in any capacity as a stock-
holder or as one interested in finance?
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Mr. WHITNEY. In the answer to your previous question I said my
recollection was the stockholders of the Corn Exchange Bank ap-
proved the merger. That is all I know about it.

Senator BARKLEY. Did this loan that you made to Mr. Mitchell,
both as to time and circumstance, have any relation to his announce-
ment in the press that he or his bank were putting $25,000,000 into
the Stock Exchange to stabilize it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. That was an entirely different time.
Senator GLASS. That was the year before?
-Mr. WHITNEY. That was the year before. No relation whatever.
Senator GLASS. That was when I wanted to put Mr. Mitchell out,

and I did not receive any great assistance from some of the Senators
mow who think he ought to be in jail.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU might be interested, and the committee, Mr.
Pecora, if I just stated that we had no interest in any way in the
-National City Bank at the time we made this loan,

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, do you know how many shares
of the Corn Exchange Bank at that time had been acquired by Mr.
Mitchell in anticipation of this merger?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And of his getting whatever benefits might accrue

from an exchange of stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. By Mitchell personally, you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I had no knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. This loan to Mitchell was made upon his personal

request, wasn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And because of his personal interest as a stockholder

•of the National City Bank in effecting the merger?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t is difficult to try to describe another man's mo-

tives, but he made it quite clear to us that he was more interested
at the time in his bank than he was his own personal holdings.

Mr. PECORA. And you and your partners considered it a piece of
great, constructive work to bring about or help bring about the
merger of those two banks?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was not in the situation at all, Mr. Pecora,
Ais I said before—I said-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You said something about the plan
being of constructive value.

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, no; I said that we thought Mr. Mitchell's effort
was a constructive one.

Mr. PECORA. For whose benefit?
Mr. WHITNEY. For the benefit of the general situation.
Mr. PECORA. I don't quite understand what you mean by the " gen-

eral situation." It is a bit too vague for me. What general situation
do 3̂ ou refer to?

Mr. WHITNEY. May I recall to your memory that in October 1929
there was a very serious stock market panic in New York?

Mr. PECORA. t have heard of it.
Mr. WHITNEY. This happened to be the fourth day of that panic.

Any very uncertain situation, such as the obligations of one of the
big banks of New York selling below their contract price, was ob-
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viously an upsetting factor, and it was that situation that we under-
stood Mr. Mitchell tried to cure.

Senator BULKLEY. Wasn't it in connection with that same stock
market crash that Mr. Mitchell made his announcement that 25 mil-
lion dollars would be available?

Mr. PECORA. That was the preceding March.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; that was 8 months before.
Senator GLASS. That was the year before.
Mr. PECORA. The preceding March.
Senator GLASS. It was right after the 1928 debacle.
The CHAIRMAN. When Mr. Mitchell paid the four million he with-

drew a certain portion of his collateral of the National City Bank:
stock ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. We delivered to the National City Co. under
his instruction.

Mr. PECORA. At that time what proportion of the net worth or
capital of the firm did that loan of $12,000,000 represent?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it was never # $12,000,000. $10,000,000 on.
December 31 of that year was something under 10 percent, and it
was actually only $6,000,000 at that time. So 11—about 6 percent-
And you will remember I said before it was at that time very sub-
stantial equity in margin.

Mr. PECORA. The equity consisted of the shares of the capital
stock of The National City Bank principally, didn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Any other kind of collateral?
Mr. WHITNEY. At that time I think not; no.
Mr. PECORA. And within 2 months after that loan was made the

value of that collateral had depreciated to about one half of its
value at the time of the making of the loan ?

Mr. WHITNEY. If you have checked it. I have not checked it.
If you say so I will agree with you.

Senator BARKLEY. When did the stock decline to such an extent
that it was under collateral?

Mr. WHITNEY. Some time during the latter part of—the middle
part of 1930. Then of course Mr. Mitchell offered us additional
collateral, so that it was fully covered margin through the majority
of the year 1930.

Senator GLASS. IS it contemplated by legislation to prohibit a.
bank from making a bad loan ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not read that clause; no, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I want to get this clear. You said something;

about National City Co. stock.
Mr. WHITNEY. I said we delivered the stock at Mr. Mitchell's in-

structions to the National City Co.
The CHAIRMAN. That was National City Bank stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator BYRNES. Mr. Whitney, what did you do with the stock

that was pledged as collateral ? You stated on this Mitchell loan
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). What did we do with it?
Senator BYRNES. What did you do with it ? Do you still hold it t
Mr. WHITNEY. We held it as collateral against the loan.
Senator BYRNES. DO you still hold it?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator BYRNES. None of it has been sold?
Mr. WHITNEY. •! don't know. We still hold it, all the collateral

we have.
Senator GORE. IS that National City stock for the most part?

Mr. WHITNEY. I could not hear, sir.
Senator GORE. Was that National City stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. National City Bank stock; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you said before that in the fiscal year

1932 some $18,000,000 was set up as a reserve against uncollateralized
loans.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, reserve against loans; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Against loans; and at the end of that fiscal year

the net worth of your firm was a little over $53,000,000?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that your firm as a firm of

private bankers found it necessary to apply the sum of $18,000,000
as a reserve against uncollateralized loans, don't you think it would
be a good provision, a wise provision, to apply some restriction upon
the making of loans by private bankers to an extent that might
impair their capital ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't see that that would have any particular
relation to the matter at all, Mr. Pecora. These reserves that we
have had to set up have been reserves against losses or depreciation
of collateral which have been brought about in almost every case
by the general condition of this country during the last three years.
Keserves have also, as you must know, been set up by all the incor-
porated banks, some to a greater, some to a lesser extent than we
have. I don't see that the mere fact of examination is going to stop
values depreciating in the country, and that is what caused our set-
ting up reserves, and would have been equally true if these assets
had been held by the incorporated banks. That fact would not have
held them up.

Mr. PECORA. YOU don't mean to have the inference drawn from
your statement that you do not think examinations of any bank
serve any useful public purpose?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I certainly do, and we would have no objec-
tion—or I would have no objection—to an examination being made
of us; but I don't think it would have prevented the necessity of
our setting up reserves.

Senator COUZENS. HOW long have you been a partner of Morgan ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Since December 31, 1919.
Senator GLASS. Mr. Chairman, right on that point may I inter-

ject this remark: I stated awhile ago to Mr. Morgan and have
stated several times on the floor of the Senate that the Comptroller
of the Currency came before the Banking and Currency Committee
of the Senate and textually stated to us that should he undertake to
enforce the law that he was sworn to enforce it would result in
closing up half of the national banks in the country. Perhaps I
ought to clarify that statement by saying that it was made 15
months ago, and I imagine would, not apply to those national banks
that are now in operation under the extraordinary power being
used by the Secretary of the Treasury of licensing banks to open.
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The inference is that banks which have been licensed to open are in
a sound condition.

Senator MCADOO. Mr. Whitney, as I understood it, you said that
your capital was about 53 million dollars.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; that is, on December 31, 1932—net worth.
Senator MCADOO. Yes, net worth. Now, you had set up $18,000,000

by reserve, as I understand it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; approximately.
Senator MCADOO. Which is practically a 3 3 ^ percent reserve—

I mean 33% percent of your capital ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, no, sir; because that
Senator MCADOO (interposing). Eighteen millions, I mean, against

these loans.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; because the 53 figure is after having set

up the reserves. This is a net figure.
Senator MCADOO. Oh, that is the net?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator MCADOO. I see. Let us call it 71, then. Your reserve,

then, in that case was about 25 percent, was it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. Put it that way, yes.
Senator MCADOO. NOW, that is a very much larger reserve than

is required by chartered banks in the Federal Reserve System. The
reserve required of a member bank is something like 10 percent.

Senator ADAMS. This reserve is a different kind of reserve.
Senator MCADOO. I know it is, a different kind of reserve, reserve

against deposits, and this is a reserve against loans.
Mr. WHITNEY. Against possible losses, potential losses.
Senator MCADOO. It struck me as I heard you testify that it was

a very liberal provision for reserve against losses on these loans.
Mr. WHITNEY. That is something, Senator, we have no control

over. We have set up our reserves to meet each individual loan to
make that loan a sound loan. So it is not a question—it fluctuates
with the soundness of the loan.

Senator MCADOO. I understand that. What I was trying to get
at is this, whether it was not a matter of sound practice that you
were going even further than the ordinary chartered bank in the
proportions that you set up.

Senator ADAMS. If they set up 53 millions of reserves then that
would be—every time they increase those reserves they are that
much worse off, rather than better off.

Senator MCADOO. I understand that, but I am talking about look-
ing at the other side of it. But the principal point is that with you
it is an unlimited liability of the partnership.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator MCADOO. For all that the partners are collectively worth ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator MCADOO. Which, of course, stand back of every obligation

of the private banking house. With the incorporated bank }̂ ou have
a definite capital and surplus, and then you have a double liability
of the stockholders.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator MCADOO. Beyond that the liability ceases. Now with you

I say it is unlimited, and therefore the same necessity for a legalDigitized for FRASER 
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reserve required by an incorporated bank probably would not exist
with a strong private bank.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator, may I—I think I agree
Senator MCADOO. I am only trying to get at the soundness of the

practice. That is all. Maybe I stated it the wrong way.
Mr. WHITNEY. We always keep in mind two things in connection

with our banking business, and one of the motives obviously for
that is the fact that it is an unlimited bank. One of them is not to
fool ourselves about the goodness of our assets. We believe that
our own examination is the strictest that at that time could be made
of ourselves of our own condition, because the man that has got his
money and reputation at stake obviously wants to know where he
stands.

The second thing is our liquidity, and you will notice on Decem-
ber 31 we were, approximately, going on the clearing-house basis
of liquidity, about 80 percent liquid.

Senator BARK-LEY. Mr. Whitney, you do not mean to leave the
impression on the committee, do you, that the combined private for-
tunes of all these 20 partners which are liable for their unlimited
liability of each of them and all of them amounted to only 53 mil-
lion dollars?

Mr. WHITNEY. I did not infer that; no, sir. Did not mean to.
This is merely the amount each partner has on the. books of the firm?
outside investments

Senator BAEKLEY (interposing). It has nothing to do with the
background of their capacity to pay?

Mr. WHITNEY. Nothing whatever, sir. That is only the amount
on the books of the firm.

Mr. 'PECORA. Are there any records among the firm's records that
would indicate the financial responsibility

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Among the firm's records?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; that-
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I have not seen——
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Of the members of the firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have never seen anything to do with the firm's

records. We obviously know a good deal about each other.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in view of that, let me ask you this: Are any

members of the firm indebted to the firm ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I have to check.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, wouldn't you be likely to know that with-

out having to check?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would rather check, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Check against what?
Mr. WHITNEY. Against the 'books.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know without checking?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not keep the books.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, without checking, whether or not

any of your partners owe the firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. I know it, but
Mr. PECORA. Which?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would rather not trust to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. I have not asked you for the amount of the loan*

but for the fact as to whether any of your partners are indebted
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to the firm. You said you knew whether or not that was the fact.
Tell us what the fact is in that respect.

Mr. WHITNEY. The answer is, yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many?
Mr. WHITNEY. That I do not know.
Senator MCADOO. Mr. Whitney, can you say what the collective

responsibility of the combined partnership is?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have no idea, Senator.
Senator MCADOO. YOU have no idea?
Mr. WHITNEY. I mean, not an idea that I would care to make a

guess.
Senator MCADOO. Would you give a guess?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I would rather not. I do not like guessing

under oath.
Senator BYRNES. May I ask you this with reference to the question

asked by counsel. A partner may be indebted to the firm by reason
of withdrawal, I assume, from the amount to his credit with the
firm?

Mr. WHITNEY. If he withdrew from the firm?
Senator BYRNES. If he overdrew the amount which had been

credited upon the books. That would not necessarily mean that you
were insolvent and of no value as a measure of safety toward
depositors ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. Are the indebtedness of partners collateralized ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I could not answer that without checking, Senator.

I would like to. Of course, you understand that net worth is the
net worth of the firm; and the arrangement between the partners is
really not material here, because the net worth is what matters, so
far as the firm goes, the joint and several liabilities.

Senator BYRNES. But at no time do you attempt to secure from
the partners a statement as to the financial responsibility of the
partners ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think you will find that we know in general;
yes. But so far as a statement goes, no. I do not want that to
imply ignorance of their general affairs; but as to a statement, the
answer is no.

Senator BYRNES. Your answer is that at no time do you secure
a statement?

Mr. WHITNEY. TO the best of my recollection; no.
Mr. PECORA. Are the indebtednesses of various partners to the

firm included in the balance sheet of the items of time or demand
loans ?

Mr. WHITNEY. They are not.
Mr. PECORA. They are not?
Mr. WHITNEY. They are not. I just said, Mr. Pecora, that the

debit balances of the partners serve to reduce the figures of the net
worth of the firm. If we set them up as loans they would be con-
tinued as an asset of the firm. That is not the way they are treated.

Mr. PECORA, Have you any objection to an auditor or an account-
ant of this committee examining your books with a view of breaking
down this balance sheet?
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Mr. WHITNEY. AS a matter of fact, we are in process of having
an audit made now; not by this committee, but by Messrs. Price,
Waterhouse & Co.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have been in process of having an audit made
for the past several weeks, have you not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; we started before we heard of- the summons
liere.

Mr. PECORA. YOU started, however, right after the questionnaire,
..so called, was sent by me to your firm, did you not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Long before that—2 or 3 weeks before then.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of those accountants from Price, Water-

house & Co. have been auditing your books since that time?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have not got the remotest idea.
Mr. PECORA. Over a hundred ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I cannot answer that; but from my general knowl-

edge of an audit, the first day when they come in there are generally
more than a hundred, and then that dwindles down, as you know
from .many other examinations. It dwindles off.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many are making the audit now ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Who does—Mr. Keyes?
Mr. KEYES. I could not give you any idea.
Mr. PECORA. Approximately?
Mr. KEYES. There are still 5 or 6.
Senator GLASS. Are they white men or black?
Mr. KEYES. They are white men.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of them were brought in from Price,

Waterhouse & Co. ? What was the largest number at any one time,
for the purpose of making this break-down of your balance sheet?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is not what they were brought in for.
Mr. PECORA. I thought that was what you said.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; I did not say that, thank you. I said that we

were having an audit made. I did not say anything about a break-
down.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many accountants—what was the largest num-
ber that came from Price, Waterhouse & Co. within the last 2 months
to make this audit? And don't tell us what their color was.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, if you are interested in the number
that came in, for the first 2 days, over Saturday and Sunday, when
they took possession of our vaults, I think by the use of the telephone
during the recess we can call up and find out. I have already told
you that a great many came in, as is customary in any other bank,
to make an audit and a check of securities.

Mr. PECORA. Was there an outside firm of accountants which pre-
pared this balance sheet which your firm furnished me?
" Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.

Mr. PECORA. That was made by your own force ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any information as to w ĥen this audit will

the completed by Price, Waterhouse & Co.'s men?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have an idea; yes.
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. WHITNEY. AS soon as the reconcilements come in.
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Mr. PECORA. When will that be, do you think?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any preliminary report from them?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. May we have a copy of that ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I will have to ask Messrs. Price, Waterhouse & Co,.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say you will have to ask Price, Waterhouse &

Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I would not want to give anything
Mr. PECORA. We will take it for what it is worth, not as a certified

report.
Mr. DAVIS. If Price, Waterhouse & Co.'s report is of any interest

to the committee, we will get the Price-Waterhouse certificate on it*
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DAVIS. If that is of interest to the committee. That is a

matter which I suppose the committee will decide.
Mr. PECORA. When do you suppose that will be, Mr. Davis?

When will it be obtained?
Mr. DAVIS. When does the committee want it?
Mr. PECORA. The sooner the better; as soon as it can be obtained-
Mr. DAVIS. IS that the will of the committee ?
Mr. WHITNEY. We will try to expedite it for you.
Mr. PECORA. Can we not get some definite statement from any-

body there as to when this report will be received ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t would all depend upon the wishes of this com-

mittee.
Mr. PECORA. ISTo; the wishes of the committee have nothing to do

with the time within which it would be prepared.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think it would be very promptly.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean—within the next two days ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
I ask that that be produced and furnished to the committee for

the record, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WHITNEY. Did I understand correctly your question before,

about the preparation of this sheet—did you ask if it was checked
by outside auditors ?

Mr. PECORA. I asked if this balance sheet furnished to me was pre-
pared by outside accountants.

Mr. WHITNEY. It was not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU answered it in that way.
Mr. WHITNEY. It was prepared by our office.
Mr. PECORA. YOU answered it.
Mr. WHITNEY. That is quite clear ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. There was one question that you did not pur-

sue—-and I do not know whether Mr. Whitney answered or not—and
that is whether or not they would permit our accountants to go in
and break down those books.

Mr. WHITNEY. I did not answer it, but I offered the report of
Price, Waterhouse & Co. in substitution.

Senator COUZENS. Would that be a breakdown?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; the certificate is predicated upon a break-

down as it happens to be as of March 31.
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Mr. PECORA. Of this year?
Mr. WHITNEY. This year; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know, Mr. Whitney, whether or not your firm

made any loans to any individual borrower in excess of 10 percent
of the net worth capital of the firm ?

Mr. WHITNEY. At the time it was made ?
Mr. PECORA. Any loan account, any individual loan account at any

time.
Mr. WHITNEY. Any individual ? I am sure not.
Mr. PECORA. Any individual loan account?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have never kept it on that basis, Mr. Pecora;

but my guess would be that we never have. I do not know of any.
I do not think we have.

Senator ADAMS. Would your Mitchell loan run over that 10 per-
cent item?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; because I pointed out .that our net worth at
the end of 1929, December 31, was $118,000,000, and the amount we
loaned of it for a few days was slightly over $10,000,000, and it was
immediately reduced to $6,000,000, although it never actually got—
we do not figure it that way. We had no occasion to. As a matter of
fact, we did note

Senator COUZENS. With respect to net worth going from $118,-
000,000 to 5 or 6 million between those periods, that may be brought
about by distribution among the partners or by losses; is not that
correct ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir, and payment of taxes.
Senator COUZENS. SO that this drop may be in one of those divi-

sions, taxes or losses or distribution among the partners?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Have you any figures indicating how this is

divided between taxes, losses, and distribution to partners?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have not; no, sir. But it is safe to hazard a

guess, I think, that the bulk of it is depreciation of securities and
depreciation of collateral securing loans. I can get that for you if
you would like me to.

The CHAIRMAN. What taxes do you refer to—income taxes?
Mr. WHITNEY. I referred to income taxes, because it really would

be answered by Senator Couzens' suggestion of distribution to the
partners.

The CHAIRMAN. And State taxes?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. On tax matters, Senator Fletcher, I will

have to refer to Mr. Keyes, because I do not know anything about
it.

Senator BARKLEY. There is no corporation tax that would apply
to your firm. It is composed of individuals?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. But they have local and State taxes.
Mr. WHITNEY. But they are imposed individually.
Senator COUZENS. But that might reduce your surplus.
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, certainly, sir. Mr. Keyes advises me that the

partners collectively paid $11,000,000 in taxes in 1930 for the 1929
taxes.

Senator COUZENS. What did you distribute among the partners
that year?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. WHITNEY. I could not tell you.
Senator COTTZENS. YOU offered to give the information, and I

wondered if you had it now.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, it is rather difficult to hear. Can

you not speak a little louder ?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you want me to repeat my last answer ?
Senator ADAMS. I think not.
Mr. WHITNEY. In 1930 the partners individually paid Federal

income taxes to the extent of $11,000,000, which was withdrawn by
those partners from the firm.

Senator BARKLEY. That was the tax paid by the individual mem-
bers, and all other taxes on all sources ?

Mr. WHITNEY. All sources; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. That was for the taxable year 1929 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Since that time very few, if any, of the partners

have paid any income tax at all up to the present time ?
Mr. WHITNEY. SO we heard yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. What you heard yesterday was in accordance with

your knowledge, was it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. I only have knowledge of my own.
Senator GLASS. And it would have been impertinent if you tried

to find it out from any of the others?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. If I had been your partner I would have told

you that.
Senator GORE. Can you break that down into any of the different

sources ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; I cannot. I just volunteered that in-

formation to Senator Couzens, but I have no data of any kind to
support it.

Senator GORE. DO you know whether or not this is true? Is the
principal part of that income derived from the sale of securities?

Mr. WHITNEY. I just do not know, Senator Gore. I would answer
you if I did, but I do not know.

Senator GORE. Let me ask you this: Would it be practicable for
ou to furnish the committee a schedule of the stocks bought and sold
iy your concern during that year, the price at which bought and

the price at which sold?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora has asked for a great deal of infor-

mation along that line.
Senator GORE. I thought probably he had. Is that included in

your question, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Senator, I could not hear your question of the wit-

ness. I am sorry.
Senator GORE. I was asking for a schedule of the purchase and

sale of stocks in 1929, the price at which bought, the price at which
sold, and the date of the purchase and sale.

Mr. PECORA. We have asked for such information. It has been
furnished and has been analyzed by accountants for the committee.
The analysis has not been entirely completed because of the mass
of material that was the subject of the analysis.

Senator GORE. I will not insist on my question, but will the
answer probably develop the sales during September, October, andDigitized for FRASER 
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November, 1929? I ask because I have heard suggestions made
about the transactions of this firm during that period, and I want
to get it into the record to see whether these are facts or not, be-
cause then we can draw some inferences from them.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are inquiring as to both purchases and sales
in the fall of 1929?

Senator GORE. Yes; the date of purchase, and so forth.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora has asked one question that deals very

pertinently with that, about a stock pool.
Senator GORE. I would not want to duplicate it or to take your

time. I would like to ask whether Mr. Pecora has asked you to*
submit a list of securities held by your firm on the 1st day of May
or of April of this year and stocks that were sold during September
and October, say, of 1929, which have been repurchased and which
were held on May 1.

Have you asked any question of that sort, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. NO, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. It was not phrased quite like that, but a great deal

of it covers it.
Senator GORE. Whether securities sold in the fall of 1929 have been

repurchased and at what price ?
Mr. PECORA. Senator Gore, we have asked them for the following

information:
A list of all stock and bond issues in which either of said firms—

referring to J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co.—has participated
in connection with the following details:

(a) Whether such participation was in the original firms group
to take care of wholesale distribution or any other group.

(b) All other detailed information similar to the classification em-
bodied in the report of J. P. Morgan & Co. submitted to the Senate
Finance Committee which investigated foreign bond issues.

This question applies to those transactions for the 5-year period
commencing January I, 1927, and ending on December 31, 1931.

We also have asked for a list of all pools, joint accounts, and/or
syndicates in which either of said firms or representatives partici-
pated, giving the name of the security involved; names of all partici-
pants, and all details with respect to the amount of the participation
and profits and losses. That also for the same 5-year period.

I do not think, sir, that those two requests for information include
all of the transactions that you have in mind, if I correctly under-
stood the Senator's question.

Mr. WHITNEY. But it is true, Mr. Pecora, that you have amplified
those questions in many instances, so that in a great many cases you
have asked for and have received the information covered by Senator
Gore's question.

Mr. PECORA. We have not the complete record of all those trans-
actions.

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no.
Senator BARKLEY. I would like to ask you or Mr. Morgan, or

both, what relationship, if any, exists between your firm and the
New York Stock Exchange ?

Mr. MORGAN. My answer to that is that I have been a member of
the stock exchange since 1894, and the firm considers itself a mem-
ber of the stock exchange.Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator BARKLEY. DO you have a seat on the New York Stock
Exchange ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I have a seat on the exchange. I have never
conducted a transaction on the stock exchange myself.

Mr. WHITNEY. We have two seats.
Senator BARKLEY. Are they in the name of the firm?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; they are in the name of the individuals.
Senator ADAMS. Under the rules of the stock exchange they have

to be in the names of individuals ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. TWO of your 20 members, then, have seats on

the stock exchange?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU have had yours since 1894?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. And you have never used it?
Mr. MORGAN. I have never used it, but I have retained member-

ship. We have the advantage of the membership on the stock ex-
change.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean, you have never traded on the floor.
Mr. MORGAN. I have never traded on the floor.
Senator BARKLEY. TO what extent has your firm dealt actively

on the stock exchange ?
Mr. MORGAN. We do not ourselves deal actively on the stock ex-

change at all.
Senator BARKLEY. DO you deal through brokers in the purchase

and sale of stocks?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; always.
Senator BARKLEY. DO you deal for the firm or for your clients, or

both.
Mr. MORGAN. We do it for a client or for the firm, either way.
Mr. WHITNEY. Most of it is for clients.
Mr. MORGAN. Most of it is for clients, of course.
Senator BARKLEY. DO you know what proportion of your total

business and total profits arises out of your transactions on the stock
exchange ?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not know that offhand. I t would take a long
time to find it out.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is what we call a very good bread and butter
business.

Senator BYRNES. If the Senator ŝ through, may I ask a question ?
Senator BARKLEY. I would like to ask Mr. Whitney, what is your

relation to the president of the stock exchange?
Mr. WHITNEY. A younger brother.
Senator BYRNES. I wanted to ask you a question with reference

to loans to individuals connected with banking institutions, such
as the loan to Mitchell.

Mr. WHITNEY. It was thought to be a temporary loan when it
was made, a clearance loan, as we call it.

Senator BYRNES. IS there any other loan approximating the
amount of the Mitchell loan?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. What brokers do you usually deal with? You
spoke about transactions on the stock exchange and dealing through
brokers. Do you have any particular broker ?

Mr. MORGAN. We use dozens of them, just depending
Mr. WHITNEY. I t depends on what the security is, Senator.
Mr. MORGAN. I t depends on what the security is, very often.
The CHAIRMAN. I did not know but you had some particular

house that you dealt with. \
Mr. WHITNEY. I happened to check that the other day, and there

are something like 32 houses. If it is bond business we use one set
of brokers, bond brokers, as they are called. If it is stocks, brokers
who specialize in certain stocks. I t all depends upon the security.

Senator BARKLEY. Does your firm have any advantage over any
other bank in dealing with the stock exchange?

Mr. MORGAN. If we are members of the stock exchange we get our
business done for half the commission.

Mr. WHITNEY. The stock exchange practice is to charge a non-
member the full commission and we pay what is called a clearance
commission and retain the balance. We make a profit on the stock
exchange member account.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU have a seat?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir. I have one, and my eldest son.
Senator BARKLEY. IS there any other advantage besides the fact

that you deal at half price
Mr. WHITNEY. That is not quite what it is. I t is in varying

amounts, but we do get the right to retain a portion of the com-
mission.

Senator BARKLEY. Of course, no incorporated bank would have
a seat on the stock exchange; it has to be an individual?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is my understanding.
Senator BARKLEY. IS there any rule against a stockholder or

director of an incorporated bank having a seat on the stock
exchange ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think you have gone into this fairly fully before,
but I think it is a rule that no member of a stock exchange firm
can have any other business. I think that is a rule of the stock
exchange. I do not think they permit their members, in other
words, to be officers of a bank, operating officers.

Senator BARKLEY. That is a rule and regulation of the exchange
itself; it is not in any law?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I really ought not to have volunteered that,
because I do not know the rules of the stock exchange.

Mr. PECORA. IS not that rule in principle violated because of the
two partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. who hold memberships in the
New York Stock Exchange ?

Mr. WHITNEY. In what way ?
Mr. PECORA. That they conduct a general banking business and

investment in securities business and as a house of issue.
Mr. WHITNEY. That, Mr. Pecora, is not what I said. I said we

are members of the New York Stock Exchange. That is not our
only business. That is the rule to which I referred. If we were a
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stock house, a member of an incorporated bank, I believe there is
a rule that would not permit us to do that. But we are members
of the stock exchange and we are engaged in the banking business.

Mr. PECORA. The thing that saves you, then, from the rule is the
fact that you are not a chartered bank ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I do not think that is put just as I would
put it. I t is not a question of being saved from anything. We are
members of the New York Stock Exchange and do a general bank-
ing business. I t is not prohibited under the rules of the stock
exchange.

Mr. PECORA. From time to time the governing authorities of the
New York Stock Exchange call upon the members to give them
certain information in reply to so-called questionnaires; is not
that so?

Mr. WHITNEY. They do.
Mr. PECORA. Has any member of the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co.

who holds a seat on the New York Stock Exchange ever been
required to answer such a questionnaire, to your knowledge ?

Mr. WHITNEY. They have never been either required or requested.
As you undoubtedly know, that rule as to questionnaires does not
apply to houses that do not do what is known as marginal business
in securities and stocks; and there are several members of the New
York Stock Exchange, including ourselves, who are not doing that
type of business and are not subject to the questionnaire.

Mr. PECORA. Who are the others?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you happen to have a stock exchange directory

with you ?
Mr. PECORA. In addition to the two partners holding memberships

on the New York Stock Exchange, do any of your partners hold
memberships in any other stock exchange?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. We hold a membership in the Boston
Stock Exchange; and if I can have an answer to my question I
can read them in. The exchange in Philadelphia. I think there
are two in Philadelphia, speaking from memory; but I would rather
read it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you now ready to answer ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, we hold 2 seats on the New York Stock

Exchange, 1 associate membership on the New York Curb Associa-
tion, 1 membership on the Boston Stock Exchange, 2 in the Phila-
delphia Stock Exchange, and 1 in the Philadelphia Bourse, and 1 in
the Philadelphia Commercial Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, going back to some testimony you gave
a short time ago, let me ask you again: Are you reasonably certain
that your firm at no time made a loan to any one borrower, whether
individual or corporate, in excess of 10 percent of its then net worth?

Mr. WHITNEY. My answer, I think, Mr. Pecora, made before would
still stand that I do not recollect; no. But I would not want to make
a definite statement. Frankly, I do not recollect any, and I don't
think we did have.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, may I resume now with Mr. Morgan?
Senator GLASS (presiding). Yes.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 127

Senator GORE. Mr. Pecora, before you leave that let me ask you if
the questions you have submitted will develop ah answer to this
inquiry: It has been alleged, and this is not a secret from anybody's
standpoint, that the House of Morgan in the fall of 1929 sold stock
in order to break the market, that they sold stock in order to scuttle
or sink the ship. Now, I can assume that they might answer that
they sold stock to get off the sinking ship, and that they had a right
to do that as much as anybody else.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think the answer to your question, if I under-
stand it correctly, is to be found in this—well, I think you will findi
that the only stock transactions we had on the New York Stock-
Exchange in the month of October as a firm, but I would not want
to say that it is literally true, but it is practically true, were on the;
purchasing side.

Senator GORE. Yes, sir; I see. Well, I wanted to get that in they

record. I was asking Mr. Pecora whether his questions would
develop that fact.

Mr. WHITNEY. That was almost entirely connected with a stock
pool of 1929, to which I referred before.

Senator GORE. There was no effort to prop or bolster the market ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; but to create some market on which in

the case of our investments and others, they could liquidate if they
found it necessary, but not to prop the market.

Senator GORE. It was published that it was a combination, and I
supposed that was justified.

Mr. WHITNEY. A combination of what?
Senator GORE. A combination on the part of New York bankers

in an effort to prop or bolster the market.
Mr. WHITNEY. I never heard those two verbs used. I heard the

word " stabilized " used, but I never heard the words " prop " or
" bolster 55 used.

Senator GORE. Well, they were bandied about a good deal at that
time.

Senator GLASS. I think the word " stabilize " should be eliminated
from the dictionary, because there has never been any stabilization.

Senator GORE. Yes; I would join you in that wish, Senator Glass.
As I understand, Mr. Pecora's question will develop that matter.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; I think in large part.
Mr. PECORA. It does not mean that there were no attempts at all

to bolster or stabilize the market?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean of the stock market or other things?'
Mr. PECORA. I mean the stock market.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator GLASS. We have had a good many efforts at stabilization,,,

but we never had any evidence of such efforts succeeding.
Mr. PECORA. I think the record of the hearings held by this com-

mittee, I mean the last committee, will supply such evidence, of so-
called stabilization operations, succeeding at least during the opera-
tions.

Senator GLASS. Gh, momentarily; yes. But stabilization means to
keep something at a given point.

Senator COTTZENS. For how long.
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Senator GLASS. I t does not mean to chuck it up and down.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr.
Senator GLASS (interposing). I am quite as familiar as you are

with the testimony that we have heard here, before this time.
Mr. PECORA. I have a rather vivid recollection of it, because 1

heard it.
Senator GLASS. And so did I, every word of it.
Mr. PECORA. I will now ask Mr. Morgan to resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OF J. P. MOEGAN, SENIOR MEMBER OP THE FIRM OF
J. P. MORGAN & CO., 23 WALL STREET, NEW YORK CITY—
Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, have you produced here a list showing
the names of all banks and trust companies in which J. P. Morgan
& Co. and Drexel & Co. maintained deposit accounts during the
5-year period from 1927 to 1931, both inclusive?

Mr. MORGAN. I understand so. I would like to see whether they
are the same.

Mr. PECORA. I will show you this list, which was given to me by
a representative of your firm before the hearings commenced. Will
you kindly look at it and tell us if that is the list in question?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a complete and correct statement of such

banks and trust companies?
Mr. MORGAN. TO the best of my knowledge and belief, it is; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this in evidence and ask that it be spread upon

the record.
Senator GLASS. If there is no objection that will be done.
(The list submitted, in response to question 4, such question being:

" Names of all banks and trust companies in which the said firms
maintained deposits during said period, and the amount of said
deposits at the present time in any of said banks and trust com-
panies in which such deposits are still maintained; names of all
other banks or trust companies in which deposits are now maintained,
and the amount of such deposits," was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 8, May 24, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

Banks and trust companies in which J. P. Morgan & Go. have maintained de-
posits since Jan. 1, 1921, together with balances of such accounts, Mar. 24,
19S3

Bankers Trust Co., New York $2,240,565.32
Chase National Bank, New York 1, 411, 799. 78
Central Hanover Bank & Trust Co., New York 1, 594,116. 52
Chemical Bank & Trust Co., New York 1,113,180.03
Corn Exchange Bank & Trust Co., New York 938, 719. 97
First National Bank, New York 2, 431, 732. 34
Grace National Bank, New York 100,006.46
Guaranty Trust Co., New York 2,609,591.80
Irving Trust Co., New York 1, 399, 495. 72
National City Bank, New York 1,265,921.74
New York Trust Co., New York 1, 251, 734. 65
Manufacturers Trust Co., New York (account opened Dec. 29,

1932) 335, 878,12
First National Bank, Boston, Mass 109, 993. 55
National Shawmut Bank, Boston, Mass 243,508.06Digitized for FRASER 
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Banks and trust companies in which J. P. Morgan & Go. have maintained de-
posits since Jan. 1, 1927, together ivith balances of such accounts, Mar. 24,
1933-—Contirme&

Second National Bank, Boston, Mass $150,437. 71
New England Trust Co., Boston, Mass 14,840.00
American Exchange Irving Trust Co., New York. (Name

changed Feb. 1, 1929.)
Central Union Trust Co., New York. (Merged May 16, 1929.)
Hanover National Bank, New York. (Merged July 1, 1929.)
National Bank of Commerce, New York. (Merged May 6, 1929.)
National Park Bank, New York. (Merged Aug. 23, 1929.)
Farmers Loan & Trust Co., New York. ^ (Account closed July

19, 1929.)
Mechanics & Metals National Bank, branch. (Merged Oct. 31,

1927.)
Old Colony Trust Co., Boston, Mass. (Merged Jan. 2, 1930.)
Baltimore Trust Co. (formerly National Union Bank of Mary-

land). Account closed Feb. 19, 1932).
Continental-Illinois National Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago 8, 465. 25
Peoples-Pittsburgh Trust Co 21, 361.99
Mellon National Bank, Pittsburgh 88,064.08
Union Trust Co., Pittsburgh % 84, 054. 46
Philadelphia National Bank, Philadelphia 3,140,846.19
First National Bank, Philadelphia 2, 760, 441. 87
Corn Exchange National Bank & Trust Co., Philadelphia 103, 736.36
Fidelity-Philadelphia Trust Co 363, 595.69
Girard Trust Co., Philadelphia 233, 959.16
Pennsylvania Co., etc., Philadelphia 694, 789. 59
Integrity Trust Co., Philadelphia _ 1,087,500.00
Guarantee Trust & Safe Deposit Co., Philadelphia None
Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia (account opened Mar.

8, 1933) 47, 650. 00

Mr. PECORA. I want to get the date.
Mr. MORGAN. It is written right out on that. The date is March

24, 1933.
Mr. PECORA. I wiM. get that from the record.
Mr. MORGAN. That is a later date from any that you have had.
Senator COSTIGAN. March 24 of what year, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. March 24, 1933.
Mr. WHITNEY. That was the date when the questionnaire came out.
Mr. PECORA. According to the list, which has been marked " Com-

mittee Exhibit No. 8, May 24, 1933."
Mr. DAVIS. That is, in response to your question no. 4.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. According to this list the following balances

were maintained by the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. on March 24,
1933, in the following banks, respectively:
Bankers Trust Co., New York „ $2, 240, 565. 32
Chase National Bank, New York 1, 411, 799. 78
Central Hanover Bank & Trust Co., New York 1, 594,116. 52
Chemical Bank & Trust Co., New York 1,113,180. 03
Corn Exchange Bank Trust Co., New York , 938, 719. 97
First National Bank, New York 2, 431, 732. 34
Grace National Bank, New York 100, 006. 46
Guaranty Trust Co., New York 2, 609, 591.80
Irving Trust Co., New York 1, 399, 495. 72
National City Bank, New York 1, 265, 921. 74
New York Trust Co., New York 1, 251, 734. 65
Manufacturers Trust Co., New York, account opened Dec. 29,

1932 335,878.12
First National Bank, Boston, Mass 109, 993. 55
National Shawmut Bank, Boston, Mass 243, 508. 06
Second National Bank, Boston, Mass 150, 437. 71
New England Trust Co., Boston, Mass - 14, 840. 00
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During that 5-year period deposit accounts were maintained, with
balances unstated in this list in the following banks: American
Exchange Irving Trust Co., New York—

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). They were all banks that were
merged.

Mr. PECORA. I will put all of this in the record.
Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. American Exchange Irving Trust Co., New York, the

name of which bank was changed February 1, 1929.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the Irving Trust Co. of today ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Central Union Trust Co., New York, which bank

was merged on May 16, 1929.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA, That bank is what is now known as the Central Han-

over Bank & Trust Co., is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. And the Hanover National Bank is the next

one.
Mr. PECORA. Hanover National Bank, New York, which was

merged on July 1, 1929, with what is now known as " the Central
Hanover Bank & Trust Co."

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. National Bank of Commerce, New York, which was

merged on May 6, 1929, with the Guaranty Trust Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. National Park Bank, New York, which was merged

on August 23, 1929, likewise with
Mr. WHITNEY. With the Chase National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. The Farmers Loan & Trust Co.,* New York, account

was closed on July 19, 1929.
Mr. WHITNEY. That was at the time when it became affiliated with

the National City Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Mechanics & Metals National Bank, branch, was

merged on October 31, 1927, with the Chase National Bank.
Mr. WHITNEY. With the Chase National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Old Colony Trust Co., Boston, Mass., which was

merged on January 2,1930, with the First National Bank of Boston.
Mr. WHITNEY. With the First National Bank of Boston.
Senator COUZENS. YOU do not do any business with the Chase

National Bank, do you, Mr. Morgan?
Mr. MORGAN. We have an account there; yes.
Senator COUZENS. Well, I missed that.
Mr. WHITNEY. It is an account of $1,411,000, I believe.
Senator COUZENS. IS that known as the Rockefeller bank—the

Chase National Bank?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not know.
Senator COUZENS. I just asked the question because I see it quoted

in the newspapers that it is a Rockefeller bank.
Mr. MORGAN. I t is understood that the Rockefeller interests have

a large amount of stock in the bank, but I do not know whether
they run it or not.
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Senator GLASS (presiding). One moment.
(Thereupon there ensued a conference between the presiding

officer and Mr. Pecora.)
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, I move that we now take a

recess until 2 o'clock.
Senator GLASS (presiding). Senator Couzens moves a recess until

2 o'clock p.m. All in favor of that motion will make it known by
saying aye. (A number of ayes.) The contrary, no. (Silence.)
It is so ordered. And all witnesses under subpena will appear hear
at that time.

(Thereupon, at 12:20 p.m., Wednesday, May 24, 1933, the sub-
committee recessed until 2 p.m. the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at 2 o'clock p.m., Wednesday, May
24,1933, at the expiration of the noon recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Morgan,
I believe, is still on the stand.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF J. P. MOEGABf—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, you have already testified that for the
calendar years 1931 and 1932 you paid no income tax to the United
States Government. I wish to ask you if during either one of those
calendar years you paid an income tax to any other government for
any income received by you from within the jurisdiction of any such
government ?

Mr. MORGAN. I think so. In England.
Mr. PECORA. For what years? For each of those 2 years?
Mr. MORGAN. Each of them, I should think.
Mr. PECORA. That is for each of the years 1931 and 1932?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with a corporation called the Al-

leghany Corporation?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Haven't you ever heard of that corporation?
Mr. MORGAN. I have heard of that corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Did your firm have anything to do with the financing

of that corporation.
Mr. MORGAN. It did, sir. Yes; it did.
Mr. PECORA. Would you call that a major financing operation

on the part of your firm?
Mr. MORGAN. It was certainly a very large one; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a large one. Are you familiar with any of

the details of it?
Mr. MORGAN. None whatever.
Mr. PECORA. None whatever? If I were to ask you any ques-

tions concerning the issue of stock by that corporation in connec-
tion with the financing of it by your firm would you be able to
answer any of the questions?
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Mr. PECORA. On the basis of any knowledge that you possess?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; none whatever.
Mr. PECORA. Which of your partners in your opinion is best quali-

fied to answer such questions on the basis of personal knowledge?
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. George Whitney.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. George Whitney.
Mr. PECORA. Was this enterprise or this financing discussed at

any time among the members of the firm ?
Mr. MORGAN. Oh, I imagine so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you not in that way acquire some infor-

mation about it?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not remember what dates it was. I may have

been absent for most of the time. But as a matter of fact I do not
retain any knowledge that I could testify with.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I understand that the corporation in question
was organized on or about January 26, 1929. Does that date help
to refresh your recollection as to any of its details ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. Just at that time I was ill for the latter part
of January, and the first of February I sailed for Europe for the
Young plan discussions and did not return until the first of June,
so that I was absent during the entire time.

Mr. PECORA. I see. Well, did you participate in any discussions
among the members of your firm with respect to the negotiations
that led to the financing of this corporation by your firm?

Mr. MORGAN. I think not. I do not recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Then I will ask that Mr. Whitney take the stand

so that I may pursue the examination with regard to the subject of
the Alleghany Corporation.

Mr. MORGAN. Shall I retire to the back ?
Mr. PECORA. Whatever suits your personal comfort.
Senator COSTIGAN. The witness is not excused ?
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no; not excused. Just withdrawn.
Mr. MORGAN. TO make more room, that is all.
(Mr. Morgan temporarily withdrew, and Mr. George Whitney

came forward.)

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE WHITNEY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, are you familiar with the corporation
called the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am.
Mr. PECORA. Did the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. do any financing

for that corporation at any time?
Mr. WHITNEY. It did.
Mr. PECORA. When was that corporation organized?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I suppose I would be permitted to refresh

my memory as to this?
Mr. PECORA. From any record you have, if you wish to.
Mr. DAVIS. May I suggest, Mr. Chairman, and counsel and the

witness, that when these trucks and cars go by we won't try to make
ourselves heard above them?

Mr. PECORA. I think that suggestion might be better conveyed to
the witness, whose voice is a little lower than mine.
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Mr. DAVIS. I hope the witness heard that.
Mr. WHITNEY. I did. Mr. Pecora, your question was, as I un-

derstand, about the formation of the Alleghany Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. And what was the date, you asked, if I recollect?
Mr. PECORA. I asked if you would tell me when it was organized

or incorporated?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean the actual date? I t was in January

'29.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean January 29 of some year, or some date

in January of the year 1929?
Mr. WHITNEY. January, '29.. I t might expedite matters if I

said that on January 28 J. P. Morgan & Co. entered into a contract
with the Messrs. Van Sweringen which contemplated the formation
of such corporation. We had nothing whatever to do with the
formation of such corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the contract to which you have just made
reference ?

Mr. WHITNEY. We have not got the contract here, but we have
photostats of it which we have furnished you.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a photostat copy of it for your own
purposes of reference?

Mr. WHITNEY. They are here in Washington, but we have not
got them physically here.

Mr. PECORA. I take it, Mr. Whitney, you do not object to being
examined on the basis of what purports to be the photostatic copy
of that contract which your office furnished to me, do you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Not on the photostat we furnished you; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NO. I show you what purports to be a photostat

copy of a letter dated January 28, 1929, addressed to Messrs. J. P.
Morgan & Co., New York City, and signed by O. P. and M. J .
Van Sweringen. Kindly look at it and tell us if you recognize that
to be a photostatic copy of that letter furnished to me by your
office? [Handing same to the witness.]

Mr. WHITNEY. I do.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be marked in evidence and spread upon

the record.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Jan. 28, 1929, addressed to

Messrs. J. P. Morgan & Co., New York City, signed by O. P. and
M. J. Van Sweringen, was marked " Exhibit 9.")

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, in view of the relationship which this
document bears to the general line of examination that I propose
to conduct of this witness, I shall ask you to indulge me while I
read this letter. [Reading:]

JANUARY 28, 1929.
Messrs. J. P. MORGAN & Co.,

New York City.
DEAR SIRS: We propose to form a new corporation (to be called the "Alle-

ghany Corporation") for the purpose of purchasing and owning certain stock
interests in various companies, largely companies owning or controlling railway
properties, which holdings are now owned either by the Vaness Co., General
Securities Corporation, or by ourselves individually, with full power to such
corporation to sell and reinvest from time to time as the directors of the new
corporation may determine.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



134 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

The stock interests to be acquired by the new corporation and the proposed
capitalization of such new corporation are to be substantially as set forth in
schedule A, attached hereto. The terms (not expressly provided for in said
schedule A) and validity of the charter of the new corporation, of the stocks,
the purchase warrants, and the bonds to be authorized and of the indenture
under which the bonds are to be issued, and the form of any and all corporate
proceedings in connection with the transactions outlined in said schedule A
and herein, shall be subject to the approval of your counsel.

This is to confirm the agreement between ourselves and yourselves as follows:
1. We will cause the new corporation to contract to sell and to deliver to

you upon the terms and conditions herein set forth, and you are to agree to
purchase the $35,000,000 principal amount of 5 percent bonds described in
schedule A for an aggregate price of $32,575,000 (being approximately 93.02
percent of the principal amount), plus the amount of interest accrued to the
date of the payment of the subscriptions .for such bonds made upon the public
offering which you are to make or cause to be made as below indicated.

It is understood by us that you purpose to form a syndicate which on or
before February 8, 1929, will make a public offering of the bonds subject to
due issue and the receipt thereof by you from the corporation, and that you
purpose to call for payment to yourselves of the subscriptions for such bonds
at the offering price on such date (not later than February 23,1929), as you shall
determine, and to issue to the subscribers making such payments bonds in tem-
porary form (or your interim certificates evidencing interests in such tempo-
rary bonds) or, in case temporary bonds shall not have been theretofore deliv-
ered to you, you may deliver your interim receipts entitling the holders thereof
to the delivery of the bonds therein specified when issued and received by you
as aforesaid.

Upon delivery to you by the corporation on or before February 28, 1929 (but
not earlier than the date of payment of subscriptions upon the offering) of
the bonds in temporary or definitive form, you forthwith shall pay to the
corporation the purchase price therefor plus, in case you shall have thereto-
fore delivered your interim receipts, 2% percent per annum upon such purchase
price from the date of payment of subscriptions upon the offering.

It is understood further that in case you shall have delivered your interim
receipts as aforesaid, you are to retain, pending the receipt by you of the
bonds, the amount of the subscriptions received by you for the benefit of the
holders of your interim receipts, and in case for any reason the corporation
shall not be able to make delivery of the bonds as aforesaid on February
28, 1929, or any later date agreed upon by the corporation with you, then
you shall be relieved, at your option, from all obligation hereunder and the
undersigned (a) will pay you such sums as when added to the subscription
price received by you from subscribers for the bonds together with the interest
thereon to be allowed by you at the rate of 2y2 percent per annum from the
said subscription-payment date, will enable you to repay to the holders of
your interim receipts the subscription price for the bonds, plus interest on
the principal amount of the bonds at the coupon rate from the subscription-
payment date to the date when such moneys are so repaid to such holders,
the intent being to protect the subscribers for the bonds and their assigns
from losing the income from their investment because of the failure of he
corporation to make delivery of the bonds as provided herein; and also (h)
will reimburse to you the amount of any out-of-pocket expenses (including
counsel fees) incurred by yourselves or by any syndicate which you may
form in connection with the issue.

2. We will cause the new corporation to issue and to sell to you or to your
assigns $25,000,000 par value of the cumulative 5% percent preferred stock,
series A, more fully described in schedule A at $100 per share plus the amount
of any accrued dividend, and in connection with such stock to sell and deliver
to you, for the further consideration of $375,000 in cash, common-stock purchase
warrants described in said schedule A collectively entitling the holders to pur-
chase at $30 per share in cash 375,000 shares of the common stock of the
corporation. It is understood that in the first instance such warrants shall
be attached to the certificates of the series A preferred stock so that the holders
of such preferred stock respectively will have a warrant for the purchase
of 1% shares of the common stock for each share of such preferred stock held
by him; such warrants to be nondetachable except upon redemption of pre-
ferred stock, all as set forth in said Schedule A.

3.
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Will you follow this paragraph closely, Mr. Whitney, please,
because I am going to ask you some questions about it [reading:]

3. Ot the 3,500,000 shares of common stock to be initially issued, we will
cause the new corporation to sell to you 1,250,000 of such shares at $20 per
share, payable in cash. This stock is to be purchased by you for your own
account, but you are to be free to resell such stock in such manner and at
such price as may seem to you advisable.

(The letter^ exhibit 9, appears in full at the close of today's
hearing.)

Mr. PECORA. There is much more to this letter, but for the present
I will not take the time to read it. Now, is it not the fact that the
agreement set forth in the form of this letter—only a portion of
which I have read to you—the entire letter being in evidence—was
agreed to by J. P. Morgan & Co. on January 28, 1929 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the financing of this corporation called the

Alleghany Corporation, thereafter proceeded upon the basis of the
terms and conditions set forth in this letter?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t did.
Mr. PECORA. Did J. P. Morgan & Co. take over in pursuance of

the provisions of paragraph no. 3, 1,250,000 shares of the common
stock of the Alleghany Corporation at $20 per share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did it do so ?
Mr. WHITNEY. On February 15, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. At that time had there been any other shares of the

common stock of this corporation actually issued ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Common stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know to whom such other shares of common

stock were issued, having in mind that in accordance with the pro-
visions of the agreement embodied in this letter the corporation was
authorized to issue initially a total of 3,500,000 shares of common
stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. I believe the additional stock was issued to those
corporations referred to in the beginning of that letter which the
Messrs. Van Sweringen state they will cause to form such a corpora-
tion, namely—you have them; I haven't got a copy before me, but
they are those mentioned in the opening paragraph. They received
in exchange for securities the balance of the common stock so issued
as of the same date, I understand.

Mr. PECORA. SO that this entire authorized issue of 3,500,000 shares
of the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation was distributed
1,250,000 shares to your firm and the balance to the companies that
you have referred to and to which specific reference is made in this
letter of agreement? Is that correct?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Issued and paid for.
Mr. PECORA. Issued and paid for. Now, did your firm make any

sale, transfer, assignment, or other disposition of any portion of the
1,250,000 shares of the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation
which it received under this agreement at $20 per share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are still speaking of the common stock ?
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Mr. PECORA. I am still speaking of the common stock.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when there was any public trading in

this common stock, that is, when public trading in it commenced?
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean by public trading, trading on the New

York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. PECORA. Trading on any public market.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I have no recollection. I can probably get

that. The answer is no, Mr. Pecora. I don't know when the first
public trading existed. I suppose there was a when-issued market.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall that there was a when-issued market ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Early in February 1929 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. We had no interest in the market.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that literally, Mr. Whitney, that you

had no interest in any public market for the stock ?
Mr. WHITNEY. For the common stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. None whatever. I mean it literally; yes.
Mr. PECORA. When you say you had no interest in it do you mean

that your firm had no transactions in any such public market?
Mr. WHITNEY. I mean that; and I mean that it was a matter of

when-issued market, that it was not sufficiently important to make
any impression upon my memory.

Mr. PECORA. But when-issued market for a large block of stock
such as this was certainly would be of interest to your firm, would
it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I didn't know there was a large market for
this stock.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I said a when-issued market would be of interest
to your firm, in view of the fact that it held such a large block of this
common stock.

Mr. WHITNEY. And I said, Mr. Pecora, that it was not of sufficient
importance to have impressed it upon my memory, because I do not
remember there being such a market.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any data which you can use to refresh your
recollection ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I undoubtedly could procure a statement of when
it was listed on the New York Stock Exchange. I suppose there
must be some public record of when there was trading on a when-
issued basis on the New York curb, but I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. When did you say your firm received these 1,250,000
shares ?

Mr. WHITNEY. February 15, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Did your firm make any disposition of those shares

before that date on any when-issued basis or any other basis?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. For a portion of those shares we entered

into an arrangement with the Guaranty Co. of New York to under-
write the sale of 500,000 shares of common stock.

Mr. PECORA. Did it make any other disposition or agreements
with respect to the distribution of any portion of this block of
1,250,000 shares prior to February 15, 1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. May I answer that question in two parts? Be-
cause I can. We made arrangements for the disposition of another
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574,900 shares, but this does not state the date. I think it was very
probably prior to the 15th of February, but I haven't got that date
before me and I would have to refresh my memory.

Mr. PECORA. Was that distribution made in one block, to any one
individual ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or purchaser?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; it was not. I t was made to a list of indi-

viduals, of which you have a copy.
Mr. PECORA. Did your firm furnish me upon my request with a

list of such individuals ?
Mr. WHITNEY. We did.
Mr. PECORA. I show you this typewritten document. Will you

kindly look at it and tell us if that is the list to which you have
just referred?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that list in evidence.
Mr. DAVIS. Just one moment, Mr. Pecora. I do not think it has

yet appeared on the record that this is an exhibit of the committee.
Of course, we perfectly understand that the committee has decided.
I am not raising that question. I want the record to show, how-
ever, that it is offered by the direction of the committee.

Mr. PECORA. That was one of the lists that was discussed in the
executive session of the committee yesterday.

Mr. DAVIS. I perfectly understand; and the record does not yet
show that fact.

Mr. PECORA. Let us put it on the record now.
Mr. DAVIS. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. Namely, that this list which is now offered in evi-

dence and which I ask be spread upon the record of this hearing
is one of the lists which was considered by this committee in execu-
tive session yesterday, which session was attended by Mr. John W.
Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan & Co., and at which session this
committee decided to receive this list and have it spread upon the
records of this hearing.

Senator COSTIGAN. The list was not voluntarily tendered by J. P .
Morgan ?

Mr. PECORA. NO, sir; it was tendered by J. P. Morgan & Co. upon
my request and upon my agreement with Mr. Davis that use of it
in these hearings would be subject to the decision of the committee.

Is that correct, Mr. Davis?
Mr. DAVIS. That is quite correct, and that is all I want the record

to show.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, may I qualify my discussion of this

exhibit by calling to your attention that this list covers the whole
1,250,000 shares?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; all right.
Mr. WHITNEY. Which not only includes the sales to the Guaranty

Co. I just referred to, but also the list which includes certain indi-
vidual partners and which covers the whole amount, rather than
the figure I gave you before.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, that list shows the distribution of
this entire block of 1,250,000 shares of common stock of the Alle-
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;hany Corporation which was made by the same firm of J. P.
"organ & Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. At a price equivalent to our cost, namely, $20

a share.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received in evidence and placed on the

record.
(The list under discussion was marked by the official reporter

a Committee Exhibit No. 10 ", and appears in the words and figures
following:)

Alleghany corporation common stock issued Fed. 15, 1929

Shares
Charles Francis Adams 1, 000
W. H. Aldridge 1,000
G. G. Allen 500
A. M. Anderson 11,500
Montgomery B. Angell 100
J. Rowland Auchineloss 300
Chellis A. Austin 500
Geo. F. Baker 10,000
Newton D. Baker 2,000
D. S. Barrett, Jr 2,000
F. D. Bartow 11,500
F. D. Bartow, special 3, 000
Sosthenes Behn 1,000
L. V. Belden 1, 000
Mrs. Mary Case Bench 500
J. J. Bernet 5,000
Stephen Birch 1,200
C. N. Bliss 1,000
Bonbright & Co., Inc 10,000
Charles Bradley 7, 500
Nicholas F. Brady 2,000
Matthew C. Brush 1,000
E. G. Buckland 500
M. N. Buckner 500
W. E. Burnet 500
William C. Cannon 200
Edward F. Carry 1,000
Bernard S. Carter 2,500
J. Ridgely Carter 2,500
Sir Thomas S. Catto 1, 000
Hendon Chubb 1, 000
Clark, Dodge & Co 1,000'
Thomas Cochran 15, 000

Do 2, 000
Clinton H. Crane 500
Donald K. David 200
Arthur V. Davis 1,000
John W. Davis 400
H. P. Davison 2,500
E. B. Dibrell 500
Dominick & Dominick 2,000
Drexel & Co 50,000
Caleb C. Dula 500
F. H. Ecker 1, 000
George B. Everitt 500
William Ewing 10,000
First Security Co 30,000
Lawrence P. Fisher 10,000

Shares
Herbert Fitzpatrick 1, 000
Max C. Fleischmann 1,000
Mitchell D. Follansbee 1,000
H. A. Fortington 500
P. A. S. Franklin 1,000
W. C. Frew 500
Giovanni Fummi 1,000
Michael Gallagher 1,000
George H. Gardiner 500
Thomas Garrett 200
Harvey D. Gibson 500
Walter S. Gifford 1,000
Mrs. S. Parker 500
Philip G. Gossler 1,000
E. G. Grace 1,000
R. F. Grant 500
E. C. Grenfell 1,800
Guaranty Co. of New York_ 1, 600

Do 500, 000
W. J. Hanahan 1,000
Horace Havemeyer 1, 000
Charles Hayden 2, 000
Michael G. Herbert 1,200
Charles D. Hilles 1,000
Hitt Farwell & Co 500
J. A. House . 1,000
George H. Howard 1,000
R. G. Hutchins 1, 000
Arthur Curtis James 1,000
Percy H. Johnston 1, 000
Nelson D. Jay 2, 500
Benjamin Joy 2, 500
Cornelius F. Kelley 1, 000
Kidder, Peabody & Co 2, 000
Kuhn, Loeb & Co 5, 000
Thomas S. Lamont 2, 500
T. W. Lamont 18, 000
Lapondos Corporation 500
Lee, Higginson & Co 2,000
R. C. Leffingwell 13,500
Augustin Legorreta 500
Charles A. Lindbergh L__ 500
A. L. Lindley 1,000
Henry E. Machold 2,000
C. H. Mackay 1,000
H. E. Manville 1,000
Henry A. Marting 500
Wm. Gibbs McAdoo 500Digitized for FRASER 
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AUeghany corporation common stock issued Feb. 15, 1929—Continued

Shares
Lee McCandliss 100
H. C. McEldowney 1,000
Gates W. McGarrah 500
T. N. McCarter 1,000
D. R. McLennan 1,000
R. B. Mellon 2, 000
T. F. Merseles 2,000
Albert G. Milbank 500
Edward G. Miner 500
Charles E. Mitchell 10,000
S. Z. Mitchell et al 2,500
Daniel J. Moran 500
Henry S. Morgan 2,500
Henry S. Morgan, special-- 4,100
J. P. Morgan 40,000
J. P. Morgan & Co. stock

A/C 175,000
J. S. Morgan, Jr 8,000
J. R. Morron 500
Frederick K. Morrow 1,000
John P. Murphy 500
National City Co 10, 000
Newmont Mining Corpora-

tion 10,000
J. R. Nutt 3,000
Robert E. Olds 500
Carlo Orsi 500
Gen. John J. Pershing 500
Frank L. Polk 300
W. C. Potter 40,000
Seward Prosser, et al 12,000
Wm. S. Rainsford 100
John J. Raskob 2,000
Lansing P. Reed 300
Samuel W. Reyburn 500
W. L. Ross 1,000
John D. Ryan 1, 000
Franz Schneider, Jr 500
Schoellkopf Hutton & Pom-

eroy, Inc

Shares
John Sherwin, Sr 5, 000
E. H. H. Simmons 1,000
Alfred P. Sloan, Jr 10,000
Matthew S. Sloan 500
Vivian H. Smith 3,000
F. S. Smithers & Co 1,000
Somerset Corporation 10,000
.Harold Stanley 10,000
Charles Steele 14,000
Charles Steele, special 1,000
G. D. Steere 2, 000
John A. Stephens, Jr 500
Frederick Strauss 500
Silas H. Strawn 1, 000
Edwin S. S. Sunderland 300
Myron C. Taylor 10,000
Walter C. Teagle 1,500
Jos. B. Tarbell 500
Wm. B. Thompson 1,000
O. P. Van Sweringen 2,500
Allan Wardwell 300
F. Edson White 2,000
Robert H. White 1,000
White & Case 1,000
George Whitney 14,000
Richard Whitney 1,000
C. F. Whigham 3,000
A. H. Wiggin 10,000
Jra E. Wight 500
Joseph Wilshire 1,000
Wood, Struthers & Co 1,000
William H. Woodin 1,000
Clarence M. Wooley 1,000
Owen D. Young 5, 000
L. Edmund Zacher 500
William Zeigler 200

1,250, 000
1,000

MAY 4, 1933.
The Honorable JOHN W. DAVIS :

In the list of purchasers obtaining the Alleghany Corporation common stock
issued February 15, 1929, at $20 a share there is included 50,000 shares which
were sold to Drexel & Co.

Were these 50,000 shares for the account of the partners of Drexel & Co. or
were there others allotted certain portions of this? If others were allotted a
portion of these 50,000 shares, I would like to obtain the information covering
the names of such allotments, how many shares of each, and the amount paid
by the purchaser.

FERDINAND PECOEA,
By FRANK J. MEEHAN.

Alleghany Corporation common stock

Thomas G. Ashton
W. W. Atterbury
Thomas J. Baldridge-
Charles W. Bayliss__
Charles G. Berwind__
Harry A. Berwind
Samuel T. Bodine—

Shares
500
500
200
100
400
600
500

Shares
200
100
200
50

500
Jay Cooke 1,000
D Graham Craig 100

William W. Bodine_
Francis B. Bracken_
Henry G. Brengle—
Arthur S. Burgess—
B. Dawson Coleman
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Alleghamy Corporation common stock—Continued

Shares
Samuel M. Curwen 500
Charles Day 500
Margretta B. Dice 500
Drexel & Co 900
Sophie H. Drinker 100
William N. Ely 200
Charles H. Ewing 100
Philip H. Gadsden 250
Estelle B. Gadsden 250
T. S. Gates 4,000
Clarence H. Geist 600
William P. Gest 500
Herbert W. Goodall 100
Alfred M. Gray 100
John H. Gross 200
Harry J. Haas 200
Edward Hopkinson, J r 4, 500
George H. Houston 200
Albert A. Jackson 200
Livingston E. Jones 300
John W. Kephart 300
William T. Kirk 100
Louis J. Kolb 500
Conrad N. Lauer 300
William A. Law 500
Edward B. Leisenring 1,000
Charles P. Lineaweaver 200
H. G. Lloyd 4,000
H. G, Lloyd, Jr 1,000
Howard Loeb 100
Edward E. Loomis 500
Geo. H. McFadden & Bro 1,000
Andrew J. Maloney 300
Donald Markle 500
John C. Martin 1, 000
John H. Mason 200

Shares
Marshall S. Morgan 200
Effiingham B. Morris, Jr 200
Arthur V. Morton 200
Jonathan C. Neff 200
A. E. Newbold 2, 000
C. Stevenson Newhall 100
T. Newhall 4, 000
Richard E. Norton 200
W. A. Obdyke 2,000
Charles S. W. Packard 200
George Wharton Pepper 200
O. H. Perry Pepper 100
Evan Randolph 200
E. Robert Riter 100
Owen J. Roberts „ 100
Benjamin Rush 500
Bernard Samuel . 50
William J. Schaffer 500
Harold S. Schutt 200
Frank Seamans 100
Arthur W. Sewall 300
E. T. Stotesbury 4,000
George H. Stuart, 3d 200
Frank H. Taylor 50
Samuel M. Vauclain 500
Robert Yon Moschzisker 150
Carroll J. Waddell 100
Samuel D. Warriner 1,000
Joseph Wayne, J r 300
John H. Weaver 300
James M. Wilcox 500
Edward H. York, J r 100
John E. Zimmerman 500

50, 000

Mr. PECORA. The cost to J. P. Morgan & Co. of these shares was
$20 per share?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And J. P. Morgan & Co. distributed this stock to

the persons named in this list, which has been marked "Commit-
tee's Exhibit 10 " in evidence on this date, at the same price of $20
per share, which was cost to J. P. Morgan & Co.; is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is the effective price of its distribution; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And this list also shows not only the persons who

participated in such distribution but the respective allotments of
shares to them at $20 per share ?

Senator COTJZENS. May I ask the counsel before he asks that ques-
tion to have Mr. Whitney restate his answer to the previous ques-
tion ? I am sorry I did not get it clear. Will the reporter

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). May I amplify, Senator Couzens?
I think I can make it clear. There is 500,000 shares in here that
was sold under a contract where it was sold at the price less the
commission at which the net price to us was 20, and I wanted to
make the qualification that did not appear in the record, that it
was cost $20, so that would gibe with the other part. The actual
fact was that we received $20 a share cost to us. Does that clear
it up?Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator COUZENS. YOU said that was the " effective cost" to you,
and I did not quite understand what you meant by that.

Mr. WHITNEY. There was, as I have already testified before you
came in, 500,000 shares of the stock sold to the Guaranty Co., of
New York, under an agreement dated January 31, 1929. The sale
was stated as being at $24 less 4 percent which came to 20 to us. It
was just to gibe with the record.

Now, may I have the other question ?
The committee reporter (Mr. Eandolph) read the question:
And this list also shows not only the persons who participated in such dis-

tribution but the respective allotments of shares to them at $20 per share?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't quite understand the difference between

that, Mr. Pecora. If you will explain your question I will try to
answer it. What is the difference between " participation " and " al-
lotment " in your mind ?

Mr. PECORA. I am using them perhaps clumsily as synonymous
terms.

Mr. WHITNEY. This is a list, to the best of my knowledge and
belief, of the people that got the stock at 20.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, were the persons whose names are shown on
that list invited by J. P. Morgan & Co. upon its own initiative to
subscribe to these shares at the price of $20 per share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. They were offered the opportunity, I think would
be a more correct way of stating it.

Mr. PECORA. They were offered the opportunitj^ and the offer was
made by J. P. Morgan & Co. upon its own initiative ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator BYRNES. Well, how was it offered, through newspaper

publicity or personal solicitation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no; purely by personal conversations, and if I

may refer to it again, there was 500,000 shares sold to Guaranty Co.
That was a matter of negotiation, but they were all done by personal
conversations, but not by any kind of solicitation or letter. The firm
by letter in all cases, but no solicitation of any kind and no public
offer.

Mr. PECORA. This was a private offer, in other words?
Mr. WHITNEY. Absolutely.
Senator COSTIGAN. Who carried on the conversations ?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean with these individuals?
Senator COSTIGAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, various members of the firm.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, the first name I see on the list,

and I observe the list apparently was prepared in alphabetical
order

Senator COSTIGAN (interposing). Were those carried on in social
intercourse as members 6f the firm met individuals or was there a
campaign ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, there was not a campaign, Senator, but it was
carried on by personal conversations. There was no campaign.

Mr. PECORA. The first name that I observe on the list is that of
Charles Francis Adams, to whom 1,000 shares were offered at $20
per share.
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Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who he is?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do.
The COURT. Did he ever hold any public position ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Secretary of the Navy, I think. You also know,

don't you, that he is a father-in-law of one of the partners ?
Mr. PECORA. I have not studied the genealogy of the partners.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, he is Mr. Henry S. Morgan's father-in-law.
Mr. PECORA. Well.
Senator BARKLEY. That is not to be regarded as an unfavorable

circumstance ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; but it accounts for his opportunity to invest in

this stock.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have said that as a bit of interesting evidence.

Let me call your attention to the name which appears on this list of
William H. Woodin. Is he related to any member of the firm ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did he hold or does he hold any public office ?
Mr. WHITNEY. He does now. He did not in January or February

1929.
Mr. PECORA. What is the office he now holds ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Secretary of the Treasury. I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know who suggested that Mr. Woodin

be offered a block of 1,000 shares of this stock at $20 per share?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t would be very difficult without refreshing my

memory with the letters which you have already—the documents
which you have already seen—to remember that,, but Mr. Woodin
has been a very close personal friend of many of the partners,
dating particularly back to Mr. Stettinius, who was a partner until
1925. I would not

Mr. PECORA. What is that? Will you finish your answer? Oh.
Mr. WHITNEY. I would not know who had the conversations in

this particular thing. I t might have been any one of several of us.
Mr. PECORA. I show you
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). As a matter of fact, I am advised

here, to refresh my memory, that at the time of this particular
thing Mr. Woodin was away and communication was done through
a letter.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I show you what purports to be a photostat
copy of such a letter which was furnished to me by your firm on
my request. Will you look at that and tell us if you can identify
it as such photostatic copy?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it be spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. The letter will be spread upon the record.
(Letter dated Feb. 1, 1929, from J. P. Morgan & Co. to William

H. Woodin, was marked by the official reporter " Committee Ex-
hibit 11 ", and the same appears in the words and figures following:)
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J. P. MOEGAN & Co.,
February 1, 1929.

WILLIAM H. WOODIN, Esq.,
Care of American Gar & Foundry Co., Neio York.

MY DEAE ME. WOODIN : You may have seen in the paper that we recently
made a public offering of $35,000,000 Allegtiany Corporation 15-year collateral
trust convertible 5 percent bonds, which went very well.

In this connection the Guaranty Co. offered today $25,000,000 Alleghany Cor-
poration cumulative 5% percent preferred stock. There was also a strong de-
mand for this stock.

The Guaranty Co. also sold, privately, some of the common stock at $24 a
share.

We have kept for our own investment some of the common stock at a cost of
$20 a share, and, although we are making no offering of this stock, as it is not
the class of security we wish to offer publicly, we are asking some of our close
friends if they would like some of this stock at the same price it is costing us,
namely, $20 a share.

I believe that the stock is selling in the market around $35 to $37 a share^
which means very little, except that people wish to speculate.

We are reserving for you 1,000 shares at $20 a share, if you would like
to have it.

There are no strings tied to this stock, so you can sell it whenever you wish.
For further information regarding this corporation, I am enclosing circular

covering the bond issue.
We just want you to know that we were thinking of you in this connection

and thought you might like to have a little of the stock at the same price we
are paying for it.

I am sending this to your office, as I understand that you are now on your
way through the Panama Canal, but this can wait until you return.

Hoping you are having a pleasant trip, and with best regards,
Sincerely yours,

WE-ERM
(Handwritten note:) From file designated: "Alleghany Corp.—Jan. 31, '29—

Sale of common stock."

Mr. PECORA. I am going to read it if you will let me.
Senator ADAMS. I would like to look at it a minute.
Senator BYRNES. IS the American Car Foundry Co. one of the

clients of Morgan &> Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. They have been depositaries of ours for many

years; yes, sir.
Senator BYRNES. That is a company of which Mr. Woodin ,1s

president?
Mr. WHITNEY. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. IS it one of the companies that maintain a balance of

$1,000,000 or more as depositor with your firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would have to look.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the record already shows what
Mr. WHITNEY. What is the answer ?
Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows: " February 1, 1929 "
Mr. Whitney, will you look at this exhibit no. 11 ? The stamp of

the photostat department of your firm is superimposed on an in-
scription. Is that inscription that of the firm name J. P. Morgan &
Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the letter is on the letterhead of J. P. Morgan

&Co.?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Excuse me. That is not on the letterhead. The
original letter obviously is in Mr. Woodin's hands. That is the
hearing of our carbon copies.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, all right. [Reading:]
FEBRUARY 1, 1929.

WILLIAM H. WOODIN, Esq.,
Care of American Car & Foundry Co., New York.

MY DEAR MR. WOODIN : You may have seen in the paper that we recently
made a public offering of $35,000,000 Alleghany Corporation 15-year collateral
trust convertible 5 percent bonds, which went very well.

In this connection, the Guaranty Co. offered today $25,000,000 Alleghany
Corporation cumulative 5% percent preferred stock. There was also a strong
demand for this stock.

The Guaranty Co. also sold, privately, some of the common stock at $24 a
share.

We have kept for our own investment some of the common stock at a cost
of $20 a share, and, although we are making no offering of this stock, as it is
not the class of security we wish to offer publicly, we are asking some of our
close friends if they would like some of this stock at the same price it is cost-
ing us, namely, $20 a share.

I believe that the stock is selling in the market around $35 to $37 a share,
which means very little, except that people wish to speculate.

We are reserving for you 1,000 shares at $20 a share, if you would like to
have it.

There are no strings tied to this stock, so you can sell it whenever you wish.
For further information regarding this corporation, I am enclosing circular

covering the bond issue.
We just want you to know that we were thinking of you in this connection

and thought you might like to have a little of the stock at the same price we
are paying for it.

I am sending this to your office, as I understand that you are now on your
way through the Panama Canal, but this can wait until you return.

Hoping you are having a pleasant trip, and with best regards,
Sincerely yours,

There is no copy of any signature, but on the lower left-hand cor-
ner appear the initials " WE-EEM ". Do those initials " WE " relate
to Mr. William Ewing, on£ of the partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I assume so.
Mr. PECORA. And would you also assume from that that Mr. Ewing

dictated and signed the original of this letter?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would.
Senator BYRNES. YOU say, Mr. Whitney, the stock was purchased

in response to that communication?
Mr. WHITNEY. I assume so, but there is a second letter there at-

tached to that that shows that we received payment for it.
Senator BYRNES. When was that? How much later?
Mr. WHITNEY. February 15, the date of payment.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, what has the market been on that

stock running since then?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think the high was somewhere in the fifties; sell-

ing about $1 now.
Senator BYRNES. In other words, what he paid $20 for is worth $1

at this time ?
Mr. WHITNEY. One to two dollars; right.
Mr. PECORA. What is that, sir?
Senator BYRNES. He said that sum which sold at 20 went as high

as 50 at one time but is now selling at about a dollar a share.
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Mr. WHITNEY. Nearer two.
Mr. BYRNES. Nearer two.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any way by which you could foresee on

February 1, 1929, that this stock in the year 1933 would be selling
for a dollar per share or less ?

9 Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; any more than we had any way of foresee-
ing on February 15, 1929, it would sell at 50.

Mr. PECORA. But you know accurately and definitely and teyond
all peradventure of doubt that on the date that this letter was written
the stock was selling in the market on a when-issued basis at $35 to
$37 a share, didn't you?

Mr. WHITNEY. And we also knew
Mi*. PECORA (interposing). I say, didn't you? Will you answer

that?
Mr. WHITNEY. I just answered you. I was trying to.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said you also knew. You are going to tell me

something apparently
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Will you read what Mr. Ewing said

in that letter ? I will stand by that.
Mr. PECORA. With regard to that
Senator ADAMS (interposing). I think the witness is entitled to

make his own answer to the question.
Mr. PECORA. I would like to have him answer the question.
Senator BARKLEY. I t is obvious from the letter that whoever wrote

it knew that.
Mr. WHITNEY. I am perfectly happy to stand on what was writ-

ten in the letter, if you will read it all.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no reason to doubt that Mr. Ewing wrote

this letter with a knowledge of the actual facts ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, no, Mr. Pecora; you asked me, didn't you?

I have no reason to doubt Mr. Ewing; but you asked me. I have
already testified I did not know, of my recollection, what it was
selling at. But I am perfectly happy to

Mr. PECORA. (interposing). Is Mr. Ewing here?
Mr. WHITNEY. I am perfectly happy to stand on that statement

there as the fact, that it was selling at those prices on that date.
(Letter referred to attached to committee exhibit A, dated Feb-

ruary 25, 1929, from J. P. Morgan & Co. to William H. Woodin,
was designated " Committee Exhibit 11-A" and is in the words and
figures following:)

J. P. MORGAN & Co.,
February 25, 1929.

WILLIAM H. WOODIN, Esq.,
Care of American Gar & Foundry Co., New York, N.Y.

BEAK SIR: We acknowledge, with thanks, the receipt of your check to our
order for $20,033.33 in payment for 1,000 shares of Alleghany . Corporation
common stock (as par value) at $20 per share, plus interest from February 15
to date.

We have deposited in your account the above stock, in temporary form,
registered in our nominee's name.

Yours very truly,
Syn.-JJC-CMW
(Rubber stamp: Mailed Feb. 25, 1929, J. P. M. & Co.)
(Handwritten note: From file designated: "Alleghany Corp.—Jan. 31. '29—

Sale of Common Stock.")
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Mr. PECOKA. DO you know whether or not letters substantially-
similar in form to this one addressed to Mr. Woodin were sent
to any other of the gentlemen whose names are included in this
list marked " Committee's Exhibit 10 " in evidence at or about the
time of the sending of this letter to Mr. Woodin ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, Mr. Pecora; my answer must be, because I
have already testified that the great majority of these sales were"
effected through personal conversations. I do not say by that that
there may not have been other letters written to people who might
also have been out of town, but generally speaking it was a matter
of personal discussion.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall participating in any discussion among
the partners at which it was decided to offer a thousand shares of
this stock at $20 to Mr. Woodin?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know upon whose suggestion or recommend-

ation this offering was made to Mr. Woodin at that time?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have already testified that for many years Mr.

Woodin has been a personal friend of many of the partners.
Mr. PECORA. Were all of the persons whose names are included

or shown in this list marked " Committee's Exhibit 10 " of this date
persons who also could be characterized as among the close frionds
of J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. I should assume that the great majority; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Why would you offer this stock at 20 when the

market was paying 25 and 27?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, Senator, for I think two primary reasons..

One of them, even though there might have been a quoted market
at 35 or whatever it was, it did not amount to anything. We could
not have had any confidence in it. In the second place, we did not
desire to make any profit out of the sale. We arranged and discussed
this distribution before there was any market. I have been advised
by one of my partners here that trading did start some couple of
days before that letter was written Mr. Woodin, which I did not
know. The decision to dispose of this stock at 20 was arrived at
among ourselves long before there was any quoted market, and we
just as a matter of course in these things, in these private sales, dis-
pose of them at cost to ourselves, because we did not desire to make
a distribution on a profitable basis. In other words, it was quite dis-
tinct from our normal security issues.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you said the decision
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Just a minute.
Mr. PECORA. I beg your pardon.
Senator COSTIGAN. May I ask why the profit motive was eliminated:

from this transaction as distinguished from other transactions?
Mr. WHITNEY. Because it is quite a different kind of a transaction.

This is not in any sense a security in the ordinary sense of our se-
curity business as a public issue. We made no public issue in Febru-
ary. Securities purchased with our own money. I t did not come
under the security business in any way.

Senator COSTIGAN. Have you any objection to making a profit in
a private transaction as well as in one of a more general nature ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Not when certain friends and associates take the
same risk at the same time with us.
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Senator BARKLEY. Did your firm or any members of it participate
in any purchase of that stock on the market after it was obtainable
on the market prior to the writing of this letter ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. SO as to boost the price ?
Mr. WHITNEY. AS far as I know, the firm of J. P. Morgan never

purchased a share of stock around that time. I do not think any
of the partners did. They had nothing whatever to do with the
market.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU had nothing to do with the boosting of
the price up to 35 in order that you might dispose of it at 20?

Mr. WHITNEY. Absolutely not.
Senator COUZENS. May I point out that it was not on the market

when you offered it at 20, was it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, apparently it was. I answered earlier that

I did not think it was, but I answered wrong, because I found out
there was some market on it 2 days before we wrote this letter.

Senator BYRNES. At the time that you determined to sell at $20 a
share was it then quoted on the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator BYRNES. And you say that you reached a determination

as to a price at which you would offer it at the time it was quoted on
the market at a much higher price, is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. Previously. The determining factor in our
reaching the price was the fact that it was cost to us.

Mr. PECORA. I did not get that, Mr. Whitney.
Mr. WHITNEY. I said the determining factor in fixing the price

to these gentlemen in this list was the fact that it was cost to us, the
same price, in other words, at which we had purchased it.

Senator COUZENS. What date did you determine the price?
Mr. WHITNEY. The letters are written, as I testified earlier, Sen-

ator, January 28. We entered into a contract with the Van Swer-
ingens to purchase various of three classes of securities, among them
these common shares, and that price was fixed then.

Senator COUZENS. In January?
Mr. WHITNEY. January 28.
Senator COUZENS. That was the time you decided to sell them at

20?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that fixes a definite date. That is the formal

contract.
Senator COUZENS. And then sometime between 2 and 3 weeks after

that you wrote these letters to your friends?
Mr. WHITNEY. TWO or three days afterwards.
Senator COUZENS. The letter was dated February 15, I think.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; the payment was February 15. I think they

read the date of that letter as February 11. February 1, wasn't it?
Senator COUZENS. What was the date of the letter to Mr. Woodin ?
Mr. PECORA. February 1, 1929.
Mr. WHITNEY. It was paid for on February 15.
Senator COUZENS. The strange thing to me is that there were let-

ters sent out later than that, and yet on February 1, the date of the
letter to Mr. Woodin, it signifies that the market was then 35.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, sir; I think I can explain that. I think the
day or 2 days before, the 30th or 31st—I will see if I can get it toDigitized for FRASER 
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be sure I am right—another one of these three classes of securities
involved the sale, public sale by the Guaranty Co., of certain shares of
preferred stock, which really was at the same time as the announce-
ment of this corporation, and they immediately started what they
called " a when-issued market" for the common shares, so there was a
spurt just practically between those 2 days when it first appeared at
all in the market.

Senator COUZENS. Have you had many transactions of like char-
acter where you sold your stocks at cost ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, he is going to show you, I think, 3 or 4 others,
and in all but 1 of these the sale was also tne cost. There is one that
has quite a different set-up, which I will explain at the time.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU made some commission or profit?
Mr. WHITNEY. Not a cent.
The CHAIRMAN. Or some return on it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Not a cent; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you personally acquire for your individual

account, though, at $20 per share a block of this stock ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly, as set forth in this list.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares?
Mr. WHITNEY. May I do a little mathematics ?
Senator ADAMS. Fourteen thousand, it shows on that list.
Mr. PECORA. Fourteen thousand shares, according to this list.

You, individually?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you sold some or all of those shares in the

market on your individual account?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall when you first commenced to sell any

of them in the market?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Was it shortly after the issue ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after, according to your best recollection?
Mr. WHITNEY. I could not tell you; I really do not know. I t was

not shortly after. It may have been 6 months later. I know when
I sold the most of them.

Mr. PECORA. When you sold them on your individual account in
the open market, any of the block of 14,000 shares that you received,
did you sell at a price in excess of $20 per share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Some of them; yes.
Mr. PECORA. When you first sold?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes. But Senator Fletcher's question was that

J. P. Morgan & Co. must have made some brokerage profit of some
kind and I answered no. I think you started off on my own personal
venture.

Senator TOWNSEND. Would you care to state when you sold most
of your shares?

Mr. WHITNEY. I really do not know. I sold some, but I do not
remember how many.

Mr. PECORA. According to an analysis of records which were made
available to one of my examiners or auditors I am informed that
you sold during the year 1929 for your individual account, 8,145Digitized for FRASER 
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of these shares at 32, resulting in a profit to yourself of $229,411.32.
Does that conflict with any recollection of yours?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember anything about it.
Mr. PECORA. Does it conflict with any recollection you now have

that you sold a substantial number of these shares in 1929 at a
substantial profit to yourself?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t does not conflict with something I have not got,
obviously, because I have no recollection. If you have anything
there that your examiners have found about my personal sales, it
would be very interesting to me to see it.

Mr. PECORA. Suppose I show you what purports to be a photo-
static copy of a schedule attached to your income-tax return for the
calendar year 1929 and from which I read the following entry

Mr. WHITNEY. Are you introducing that?
Mr. PECORA. NO; I am just reading it to see if it refreshes your

recollection.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t will not refresh my recollection. But read it.
Mr. PECORA. Let me try. Let me read it to you. Perhaps it will.
Mr. WHITNEY. Please.
Mr. PECORA. Under the schedule showing sales of securities during

the calendar year 1929 I find the following entry:
Eight thousand one hundred and forty-five shares Alleghany Corporation,

common, proceeds of sale, $392,311.32. Date acquired, February 15, 1929. Cost
to you, $162,900. Profit to you, $229,411.32.

Will you look at the document from which I have just read and
see if it refreshes your recollection ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have no knowledge of this.
Mr. PECOKA. Won't you please look at it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Will you identify where it is checked?
Mr. PECORA. I t is checked there.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you hand me a piece of paper which

you say is a phptostatic copy of an income-tax return of mine. I do
not deny it is true, but I do not know anything about it. I have no
knowledge that I did not sell it; and if you would like me to find my
own copy of my tax return or my own statement, I am perfectly
ready to do that. I do not remember, and I am not going to pretend
to remember, any transactions I had in the year 1929. If this is a
correct statement, I am perfectly ready to stand by it; but I have no
knowledge of it.

Mr. PECORA. Let me say that this purports to be, and to my best
knowledge and belief is, a photostatic copy

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I do not doubt that.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Of schedule attached to your income

tax return for the calendar year 1929 as the same is on file in the
office of the Bureau of Internal Kevenue, and, further, that that
photostatic copy was furnished by that Bureau.

Senator BYRNES. What objection would you have to looking up
your return and putting it in the record ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not the slightest objection.
Mr. PECORA. Would you prefer to refer to your own copy of your

income tax return?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would be delighted to find it, which I can very

easily by referring to my own* records up there.
Mr. PECORA. Will you refer to them ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I will. You asked me a question predicated on
that sale.

Mr. PECORA. NO; I am trying to get from you some acknowledg-
ment as to whether or not such a sale was made by you.

Mr. WHITNEY. I will find out.
Mr. PECORA. Can you find out now? Are your records available

to you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have none available now.
(Exhibit 9, a portion of which was read by Mr. Pecora during the

examination of Mr. Whitney, is here printed in the record in full,
as follows:)

JANUAEY 28, 1929.
Messrs. J. P. MORGAN & Co.,

New York City.
DEAE SIES : We propose to form a new corporation (to be called the "Alle-

ghany Corporation") for the purpose of purchasing and owning certain stock
interests in various companies, largely companies owning or controlling rail-
way properties, which holdings are now owned either by the Vaness Co., Gen-
eral Securities Corporation, or by ourselves individually, with full power to
such corporation to sell and reinvest from time to time as the directors of the
new corporation may determine.

The stock interests to be acquired by the new corporation and the proposed
capitalization in such new corporation are to be substantially as set forth in
schedule A, attached hereto. The terms (not expressly provided for in said
schedule A) and validity of the charter of the new corporation, of the stocks,
the purchase warrants and the bonds to be authorized and of the indenture
under which the bonds are to be issued, and the form of any and all corporate
proceedings in connection with the transactions outlined in said schedule A
and herein, shall be subject to the approval of your counsel.

This is to confirm the agreement between ourselves and yourselves as
follows:

1. We will cause the new corporation to contract to sell and to deliver to you
upon the terms and conditions herein set forth, and you are to agree to
purchase, the $35,000,000 principal amount of 5 percent bonds described in
schedule A for an aggregate price of $32,575,000 (being approximately 93.02
percent of the principal amount), plus the amount of interest accrued to the
date of the payment of the subscriptions for ouch bonds made upon the public
offering which you are to make or cause to be made as below indicated.

It is understood by us that you purpose to form a syndicate which on or
before February 8, 1929, will make a public offering of the bonds subject to
due issue and the receipt thereof by you from the corporation, and that you
purpose to call for payment to yourselves of the subscriptions for such bonds
at the offering price on such date (not later than February 23, 1929) as you
shall determine, and to issue to the subscribers making such payments bonds
in temporary form (or your interim certificates evidencing interests in such
temporary bonds) or, in case temporary bonds shall not have been theretofore
delivered to you, you may deliver your interim receipts entitling the holders
thereof to the delivery of the bonds therein specified when issued and received
by you as aforesaid.

Upon delivery to you by the corporation on or before February 28, 1929
(but not earlier than the date of payment of subscriptions upon the offering)
of the bonds in temporary or definitive form, you forthwith shall pay to the
corporation the purchase price therefor plus, in case you shall have thereto-
fore delivered your interim receipts, 2% percent per annum upon such purchase
price from the date of payment of subscriptions upon the offering.

It is understood further that in case you shall have delivered your interim
receipts as aforesaid, you are to retain, pending the receipt by you of the
bonds, the amount of the subscriptions received by you for the benefit of the
holders of your interim receipts, and in case for any reason the corporation
shall not be able to make delivery of the bonds as aforesaid on February 28,
1929, or any later date agreed upon by the corporation with you, then you shall
be relieved, at your option, from all obligation hereunder and the undersigned
(a) will pay to you such sums as when added to the subscription price receivedDigitized for FRASER 
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hy you from subscribers for the bonds together with the interest thereon to be
allowed by you at the rate of 2% percent per annum from the said subscrip-
tion-payment date, will enable you to repay to the holders of your interim
receipts the subscription price for the bonds, plus interest on the principal
-amount of the bonds at the coupon rate from the subscription-payment date
to the date when such moneys are so repaid to such holders, the intent being
to protect the subscribers for the bonds and their assigns from losing the
income from their investment because of the failure of the corporation to make
delivery of the bonds as provided herein; and also (&) will reimburse to you
the amount of any out-of-pocket expenses (including counsel fees) incurred
by yourselves or by any syndicate which you may form in connection with the
issue.

2. We will cause the new corporation to issue and to sell to you or to you*
assigns $25,000,000 par value of the cumulative 5y2 percent preferred stock
series A, more fully described in schedule A, at $100 per share plus the amount
of any accrued dividend, and in connection with such stock to sell and deliver
to you, for the further consideration of $375,000 in cash, common stock pur-
chase warrants described in said schedule A collectively entitling the holders
to purchase at $30 per share in cash 375,000 shares of the common stock of
the corporation. It is understood that in the first instance such warrants
shall be attached to the certificates of^the series A preferred stock so that the
holders of such preferred stock respectively will have a warrant for the
purchase of one and one half shares of the common stock for each share of
such preferred stock held by him; such warrants to be nondetachable except
upon redemption of preferred stock, all as set forth in said schedule A.

3. Of the 3,500,000 shares of common stock to be initially issued, we will
cause the new corporation to sell to you 1,250,000 of such shares at $20 per
share, payable in cash. This stock is to be purchased by you for your own
account, but you are to be free to resell such stock in such manner and at such
price as may seem to you advisable.

4. Delivery of and payment for said series A preferred stock and said com-
mon stock, shall be made at your office in the city of New York, or at such
other place in the city of New York as you may designate, on February 15,
1929, or on such subsequent date, not later than March 1, 1929, as you may
determine. Delivery shall be made in the form of temporary printed certifi-
cates in such names and amounts as you may designate. Such temporary
certificates shall be exchangeable for definitive certificates without expense to
the holders.

5. In case for any reason the corporation shall not be able to make delivery
of such series A preferred stock or such common stock on the date on which
delivery is due, then you shall at your option be relieved from all obligation
liereunder and in such case the undersigned will pay to you the amount of any-
out-of-pocket expenses (including counsel fees) incurred by yourselves and by
any others who may have underwritten the resale of such series A preferred
stock or common stock, in connection with the marketing thereof by them.

6. We will cause the corporation to make application to have listed on the
New York Stock Exchange the above-described bonds, series A preferred stock,
•common stock and stock-purchase warrants, and to bear the cost of such list-
ing, and if the corporation is unable for any reason to obtain any such listing
it will make application to have the securities not so listed listed on the Boston
.Stock Exchange, and will bear the cost of such listing.

7. We will cause the corporation to furnish on request all such information
and to cooperate generally to the end that the bonds, series A preferred stock
and common stock, may be qualified for sale under the laws of any jurisdiction
in which you or any others who may have underwritten the resale of any of
such securities shall desire to offer the same for sale.

8. We agree that the corporation will deliver to you and to any others who
may have underwritten the resale of any of such securities, letters signed by
the president of the corporation, in form mutually satisfactory, containing
information concerning the corporation and its said securities, which letters
xaay be used by you or your associates or such underwriters in connection with
any offerings of such securities.

9. We are to deliver to you as part consideration for your obligation under
this contract out of the warrants for the purchase of 1,725,000 shares of
common stock, described in schedule A, deliverable to us in connection with
our purchase of 2,250,000 shares of common stock, warrants for the purchase
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of 375,000 shares, which warrants you are to be free to sell or to retain and
to exercise as and when you so desire.

The agreement herein set forth has been and is made for the benefit solely
of yourselves and the undersigned, and may be amended or altered at any
time as we shall agree; and no holder of any of the bonds or stock of the
corporation referred to in this agreement shall acquire any rights under or
by virtue of this agreement, or any rights other than those evidenced by such
bonds and stock as issued by the corporation.

Will you kindly confirm that the agreement between us is as above ex-
pressed?

Yours truly,
O. P. and M. J. VAN SWERINGEN.

Confirmed January 28, 1929.
J. P. MOEGAN & Co.

Senator GoLDSBOROUGHr I move we take a recess until 10 o'clock
tomorrow morning.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until 10 o'clock
tomorrow morning.

(Thereupon, at 3:10 p.m., an adjournment was taken until 10 a.m.
the next day, Thursday, May 25, 1933.)
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